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HEARING ON CENTER FOR EFFECTIVE
SCHOOLING OF DISADVANTAGED STUDENTS

THURSDAY, SEPTEMBER 29, 1988

U.S. HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES,
COMMITTEE ON EDUCATION AND LABOR,

SUBCOMMITTEE ON SELECT EDUCATION,
Washington, DC.

The subcommittee met, pursuant to notice, at 9:30 a.m., in room
2261, Rayburn House Office Building, Hon. Major R. Owens (chair-
man of the subcommittee) presiding.

Members present: Representatives Owens and Hawkins (ex offi-
cio).

Staff present: Maria Cuprill, staff director; Laurence Peters, leg-
islative counsel; Jillian Evans, committee clerk; and Wanser Green,
staff assistant; and Ricardo Martinez, legislative analyst.

Mr. OWENS. The Subcommittee on Select Education will now
come to order.

Today, we are considering the grant for the Center for Effective
Schooling of Disadvantaged Students, and I will begin with an
opening statement.

A shadow of suspicion and doubt has been cast over the integrity
and accountability of the grant awarding process for the proposed
new Center for the Effective Education of the Disadvantaged.
Strange behavior always generates suspicions when millions of dol-
lars are at stake, and the behavior of the top officials at OERI has
been strange indeed.

First, they have refused to consult about the funding process for
the center with the authorizing committee, the committee on Edu-
cation and Labor. Secondly, there is confusion concerning who has
the power to make the final decision on this grant since the OERI
chief, Chester Finn, has already resigned from the agency. Finally,
the review process for the proposed center is being rushed and
stampeded for reasons that are not being publicly explained.

For some unexplained reason, OERI appears to be locked into a
commitment to award this grant without appropriate deliberations.
OERI seems compelled to ignore the larger education community's
pleas for restraint. The alternative proposal is a simple one: we
Must discontinue the present process and, instead, use the avail-
able appropriation to fund a planning process for a center with a
mission that is relevant to the most critically disadvantaged stu-
dents in our Nation, inner city youth.

The effectivn education of the disadvantaged is one of the most
pressing problems that the education community faces today.

(1)
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Indeed, it is not an exaggeration to state that unless we take steps
to rapidly develop approaches that work in our inner city schools,
we will face disastrous economic, political, and social consequences
on a massive scale.

The statistics currently available are truly shocking. For exam-
ple, of the 39,500 students who enrolled in the ninth grade of Chi-
cago's public schools in 1980, only 18,500 or 47 percent of the stu-
dents graduated. Among these graduates, only 6,000 were capable
of reading at or above the national twelfth grade level.

The situation for blacks and hispanics in this and other school
systems is even bleaker. Of the 25,500 ninth grade black and his-
panic students who were originally enrolled in the same Chicago
schools in 1980, 16,000 did not graduate. Of the 9,500 students who
did graduate, 4,000 read at or below the junior level, and only 2,000
read above the national average. These numbers are repeated in
inner city communities across the country. Certainly, New York
City statistics can match these.

We have, in shot, a crisis of national and perhaps international
dimensions. Professor William Julius Wilson from whose latest
book, The Truly Disadvantaged, those figures that I have just
quoted were taken, describes the communities that produce results
like this as "ecologically and economically very different from
areas where poor whites tend to reside." He further describes a sit-
uation of growing social isolation from mainstream America. The
flight of more affluent families to suburbs has meant that a central
core of hopelessness and poverty is building up within our inner
cities.

Inner city schools have to help children exposed to high crime,
homelessness, and drug trafficking deal with their future. Many of
them lack even basic resources like textbooks to deal with this
challenge. Others have to contend with exhausted and demoralized
teachers who have lost the one basic value they could pass on to
their students, and that is hope.

The Administration has waited seven long years to confront this
emergency by finally agreeing to fund a Center for the '41ffective
Schooling of the Disadvantaged. It is a sad commentary on our
system that we have had to wait this long, and when the initiative
was first conceived, it was devised in such a hasty manner that we
have a concept that is unable to draw the support from Congress
and the community that a more well developed proposal could com-
mand.

It is significant that Dr. Finn is not here to face the challenge of
explaining to this subcommittee the reasons for proceeding ahead
with a proposal that in the April hearings and in a subsequent
letter signed by myself and the chairman of the full committee,
Mr. Hawkins, we had urged him to put on hold. The so-called plan-
ning process which followed was a slip-shod affair that did not in-
volve input from minority researchers most familiar with the prob-
lems of how to create effective schools for the disadvantaged. The
proposal was opposed by three of the major education groups repre-
sented here in Washington as well as heavily criticized by leading
black scholars.

6
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They did not oppose the idea of funding a new initiative on the
disadvantaged. They were simply opposed to the way that the de-
partment had conceptualized the long delayed initiative.

It was felt that the planning paper approach would have made it
harder, rather than easier, to come up with effective solutions for
this population which is so badly in need of help. Rather than more
and more attempts to use their lives as statistics in an endless dis-
sertation on school failure, the contention is that these students de-
serve intervention and emergency assistance.

It is important that if we are going to move ahead in this area,
individuals who care about the tide of hopelessness in the inner
city schools must come together to support an expanded and more
relevant initiative. It may not necessarily be designed like a con-
ventional center of the type which we have been funding for
twenty years or so, but it could instead encompass many more pos-
sibilities of the kind that are described in a recent Subcommittee
on Select Education staff report.

A hybrid center-lab of the kind referred to in that report could
pursue the problem of assisting ailing schools by far more aggres-
sive and interventionist strategies. The criteria for award winners
could be based much more on an institution's capacity to work and
communicate with disadvantaged groups. It would be more coordi-
nated with the existing centers and able to work more systemati-
cally with existing school systems than is presently the case.

As the subcommittee prepares its fmal report, we will be devel-
oping and refining our concepts with the help of the wider commu-
nity, including many of the distinguished panelists that we have
assembled here today.. We welcome the panelists here today to not
only comment on the proposed Center for the Effective Education
of the Disadvantaged but on the entire body of that report, since
all of the panelists were given copies of that report.

I yield for an opening statement to our chairman, Congressman
Hawkins.

Mr. HAWKINS. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
May I say that my views coincide completely with those as stated

in the opening statement that you have presented to the commit-
tee.

Also, I would like to apologize at this time. The full committee,
as you know, which I head, is conducting a review of the Job Train-
ing Partnership Act, and in order to open up that particular hear-
ing, I will, obviously, be required to absent myself at this time.
However, I hope to return, and I hope that during the day, the
very excellent witnesses that you have been able to invite to the
hearing this morning I am quite sure will further this subject.

I want to commend you for what you are doing. I think this is an
issue we need to fully explore, and I think you are doing it in an
excellent and objective way. For that, we certainly wish to express
our full support and appreciation.

I thank you for the work you are doing on this issue, and I regret
that I must leave at this time.

Mr. OWENS. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.
Our first witness this morning was to be Dr. Finn or a represent-

ative of the Office of Educational Research and Improvement. Not
only did Dr. Finn notify us the day before yesterday that he would
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not be attending, but no person representing the Office of Educa-
tional Research and Improvement has been asked to come here torepresent him, as is usually the case.

I would like to open by reading the questions that were placed in
the letter addressed to Dr. Finn, have those questions on therecord, and have the persons here hear them also. We asked Dr.
Finn to come prepared to tell us:

When do you expect the first products from this proposed center?
What is likely to be the impact of these products on the present
crisis in inner city schools?

What specific factors led you to conclude that there was a needfor a new center? Did this same need exist five or ten years ago?
What specific mechanisms currently exist for fostering coordina-

tion among the labs, centers, NDN, and other OERI entities that
already exist with respect to research on the disadvantaged? Has
this been a priority for OERI?

Since resources are extremely scarce, should the activities of
such a center, a Center for the Effective Schooling of the Disadvan-taged, be focused first on efforts to educate the largest and most
severely disadvantaged population, inner city youth?

Should a center for the disadvantaged have a special or differentcapability criteria?
What mandates to conduct research relevant to the study of the

education of the disadvantaged has OERI included in the requests
for proposals issued for the other funded centers over the lastseven years?

What was the initial allocation for the first ten centers fundedby OERI?
I will start with at least giving one or two of the answers, the

facts that we know and have on our records, which are limited,
and, certainly OERI and Dr. Finn had better information, I amsure, or more thorough information.

On the last question, that is, the initial allocation for the first
ten centers funded, we did find that when the University of Pitts-burgh Center was initially funded, the amount was $490,000. That
was in 1964. That was the. amount of the grant. In today's dollars,
that was a grant for $2.4 million.

The University of Oregon was funded that same year, in 1964. A
Ant of $509,000 for the initial center was made. That would have

translated in today's dollars to $2.5 million.
A Center for Urban Education grant was given to a consortium

of New York City universities for $1.2 million in 1966. In today's
dollars, that would be $4.7 million.

That gives you some idea of what kind of funding for the initial
start-up of a center was like when this program was first con-ceived.

For the benefit of those here, I would like to also read, recom-
mendations 9 and 10, from the staff subcommittee report on OERI.I was going to ask Mr. Finn to respond to those recommendations,
and I will just read them here at this point for the record. Recom-
mendation 9 in the report said that:

OERI must fund new initiatives to improve the effectiveness of education for thedisadvantaged, including the establishment of a new national center-laboratory for
the effective education of the disadvantaged. Such new initiatives should not go for-
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ward until there has been appropriate consultation with Congress and knowledgea-
ble scholars in the education community.

To establish a Center for the Effective Education of the Disadvantaged, which is
merely one more such center, is to throw dollars in the same direction that previous
dollars have been thrown with grossly inadequate results. Indeed, present law re-
quires that all of the already established centers should be engaged in activities
which contribute to the effective education of the disadvantaged.

This is also the mandated mission and goal of all of the other activities financed
by OERI Laboratories, independent researchers, bureaus, et cetera are all required
to focus primarily on the effective education of the disadvantaged.

I read from the original legislation statement for the creation of
OERI. It reads as follows:

The Congress declares it to be the policy of the United States to provide to every
individual an equal opportunity to receive an education of high quality regardless of
race, color, religion, sex, age, handicap, national origin or social class. . . . Inequal-
ities of opportunity to receive high quality education remain pronounced. . . .

While the direction of American education remains primarily the responsibility of
State and local governments, the Federal Government has a clear responsibility to
provide leadership in the conduct and support of scientific inquiry in the education-
al process.

Any new entity funded by OERI should be primarily focused on harvesting the
products which have already been generated by Pxisting centers and labs; collabo-
rating with ongoing projects and activities, coordinating similar and supportive
work among, the centers and laboratories; maximizing the dissemination functions
of the existing Educational Research Information Centers; the identification of
knowledge and research gaps which remain; launching new research efforts to close
the gaps; expanding the development and dissemination activities in ways which
guarantee an ongoing Federal presence for local education agencies, teachers, par-
ents, and community leaders.

To accomplish this timely and climactic mission, we need a National enter-Labo-
ratory with goals and objectives which are different from the existing centers.

A new national center-laboratory should not be bound by the parameters which
have limited the other federally funded centers and laboratories. Instead, the new
entity should have maximum flexibility to engage in any research, development,
and dissemination activities which promote the effective education of the disadvan-
tagnetil.

The new center-laboratory should be structured to initiate and oversee a variety
of approaches to research in combination with extensive experimentation and dis-
sennnation. If some modification of existing law is needed, then such amendments
should be enacted.

That is the ninth recommendation of the report. The tenth rec-
ommendation related to the center is as follows:

A National Center-Laboratory for the Effective Education of the Disadvantaged
should be utilized as the core of a pilot project for the provision of ongoing assist-
ance to schools whose enrollments are made up predominantly of at risk students. A
responsive and interactive delivery system for research, development, and dissemi-
nation (similar to the original agricultural extension programs of the land grant col-
leges) must be installed.

Maybe we need what we should call "learning grant colleges."
There is an acute problem of massive proportions facing our public schools. Par-

ticularly in the large urban areas where the greatest number of disadvantaged stu-
dents are concentrated, the need for far reaching improvements is critical and
urgent. The present piecemeal approach of OERI will never have an impact which
is significant in proportion to the great need.

A system with greater capacity for assisting with a variety of problems and a ca-
pacity for responsiveness is needed. A system which is permanently available to sup-
port operating educational systems would represent a quantum leap forward. Re-
placing the occasional and episodic involvement of OERI with its haphazard deliv-
ery of the benefits of research and development, there should be a vehicle for deliv-
ery similar to the program developed by the United States Department of Agricul-
ture and the land grant colleges.

What has been good for American agriculture might prove to be a new beginning
for the most seriously damaged education systems of our country. American farms
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were transformed by the steady interjection of the benefits of research and develop-
ment into the food producing industry. American agriculture became the model for
the world as a result of the early marriage of theory, engineering, and practice. A
similar approach to educational research and development, within a decade or two,
could achieve equally astounding results for American education.

At the risk of exhausting the metaphor, a more detailed description of the deliv-
ery system which I am proposing might compare it to the "drip irrigation" tech-
nique so successfully popularized by the Israeli farmers. The steady, the continuous,
the ongoing application of the benefits of research and development in economical
doses that are appropriate for the problem is the desired outcome.

Technical assistance agents similar to the county agents utilized by the Depart-
ment of Agriculture may become the key components of this more direct approach.
Many of the organizational and human engineering techniques pioneered by the
county agents should be thoroughly examined for possible use in the dissemination
of educational research and development.

What is needed is an experiment which tests an approach which, instead of re-
quiring a totally new structure, would prove to be a logical expansion for the work
of the existing entities, the centers, laboratories, information units, et cetera. With
education agents serving as the quarterbacks for their assigned areas, these centers,
independent researchers, regional laboratories, and ERIC units would be called
upon as needed.

Beyond the utilization of ERIC to rapidly deliver the products already available in
centers and labs, such education agents would be the logical originating point for
proposals for new research or for tht. contracting of the expertise available in cen-
ters and labs to replicate programs and projects which these centers and labs have
already successfully developed or for contracting with independent researchers.

At this time, the proposal is to limit the experiment to testing a new system of
delivery of support to accomplish these educational improvements to localities with
high concentrations of disadvantaged students. It is also proposed that a new Na-
tional Center-Laboratory for the Effective Education of the Disadvantaged be the
primary vehicle for the testing of this concept, for the launching of this pilot
project.

This recommendation, however, is being made on the assumption that what will
prove to be of great value in immediately improving schools for the disadvantaged
will also be good for all types of American school systems. Eventually, a delivery
system which parallels the early extension program of the Department of Agricul-
ture should be installed to cover every school district in America.

As the ideological and commercial competition mounts in the global village of the
twentieth and twenty-first centuries, there will be a permanent need for educational
improvements regardless of the present levels of achievement. To meet this chal-
lenge, we should not hesitate to fully explore a time tested approach which has
achieved great success,. What made a miracle for American agriculture may at least
stimulate steady and escalating improvements in American education.

Now, I have taken the time to read these two recommendations,
because we were asking Dr. Finn to react to those recommenda-
tions as well as to the other questions. I also want you to know
that those are very strong recommendations. They are not written
in stone. They are available. We would like reactions to them and
comments on them by all interested parties.

Before we call our first panel, I want to state that the record will
be kept open for the ranking Republican member of the committee,
Mr. Bartlett, to submit a statement or additional material.

Our first panel will be Dr. Willis Hawley, the Chairperson of the
American Educational Research Association of Vanderbilt Univer-
sity; and Dr. Charles Moody, Vice Provost for Minority Affairs of
the University of Michigan, Ann Arbor.

Gentlemen, welcome, and you may proceed, Dr. Hawley.

STATEMENT OF WILLIS HAWLEY, CHAIRPERSON, AMERICAN
EDUCATIONAL RESEARCH ASSOCIATION, VANDERBILT UNI-
VERSITY

Mr. HAWLEY. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
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It is a privilege to address the committee on behalf of the Ameri-
can Educational Research Association on the need for research and
improvement programs relating to the education of the disadvan-
taged. I intend to draw attention today to the inadequacies of the
Federal Government's approach to meeting the Nation's education
needs through research and improvement by using this particular
case as a jumping off point, if I may.

I want to be clear, though, that I am not suggesting that there
arc any illegal or technical aspects of this that are irregular or in-
appropriate. Rather, the approach that ' taken is too little too
late, and I will elaborate on that as we go.

The importance of addressing the question that way is illustrated
by several of the comments you made, Mr. Chairman, about the
depth of this problem, and I want to also acknowledge that the ap-
proach I take here today is influenced by the committee staff
report, particularly the subtitle of that report which is, as you
know, "Reclaiming a Vision for the Federal Role for the 1990s and
Beyond." That, I hope, will capture my purpose

I think, as you implied, it is not too much to say that if we could
significantly improve the education of the disadvantaged, the
United States would be well on its way to having one of the best
educational systems in the world. There are two reasons for that.
One is that our schools work least well for those children whose
intellectual and social development is impeded by reason of mental,
physical, or environmental handicaps. Second is because the
changes we would make to be responsive to the needs of those chil-
dren would benefit all children.

One need only consult the department's own statistical studies or
to talk to any reasonable sample of educators, parents, citizens,
and policy makers to appreciate the importance of the problem of
quality education for the disadvantaged. The AERA conducted such
an inquiry two years ago, and across every sector we talked to,
there was disagreement on almost everything, but the one area on
which everybody agreed was that we need to focus more energy on
children at risk.

I won't go into parts of my testimony which essentially replicate
the picture that you painted, Mr. Chairman, as to the nature of the
problem. I would simply point out that for a number of social and
technical reasons, the problem that is now so horrendous is likely
to get worse unless we make some fundamental changes in the way
we go about understanding the problem and addressing it.

Given the data that is available from almost every source one
might come into contact with and from every interested person in
education, one might wonder why the department is so late to the
task. I think there are probably four reasons in general, and I
elaborate on them in my testimony.

First, the wrong persons were asked; secondly, the wrong ques-
tions were asked; third, the responses to the questions were not
heard; or, possibly, a more subtle explanation is that the focus was
lost in translating the priority into research and improvement ac-
tivity.

I elaborate on that in my testimony. Let me summarize that by
saying that I discuss that it is altogether probable that we would

, . 4
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have come up with a different approach to the problem and one
more quickly had the following conditions been in place:

That the Department of Education's leadership from the Secre-
tary on down had made it clear that the education of disadvan-taged children was important;

Second, that there was a formal process to critique the agenda
which involved advocates for disadvantaged children and which
provided the time for knowledgeable persons to play a role;

Third, that a systematic effort to model the teacher-learning
process had been used to generate alternative responses to the
problem and that we could have looked more carefully at where
our resources might have done the most good; and

Fourth, that there would be more educational researchers in-
volved in this who had strong ties to minority populations, the
strongest of which, of course, are race and ethnicity.

I would like to focus the remainder of my comments, Mr. Chair-
man, on the idea that a research center, even if we grant that that
is desirable, is a wholly inadequate response to the problem and
maybe not the best one. So, let me identify other options that the
department had available to it, acknowledging that it would haver uired perhaps in some of these cases some manipula ion of
budget categories and some consultation with the Congress and so
forth. Nonetheless, these are at least some of the things that could
have been done.

The department could have assigned funds that would have been
allocated to the proposed center to existing centers with stipula-
tions related to the foci of these activities, the need to involve mi-
nority scholars, and other constraints. This could have been a com-
petitive process, thus encouraging innovative and cost effective pro-
posals. Moreover, OERI might have in fact used these resources as
Incentive money to encourage the centers to reallocate their efforts
toward research for the disadvantaged.

There are two big advantages to this strategy. One is it increases
resources available to the study of education for the disadvantaged.
Secondly, it helps us, I thinkand I want to emphasize this if I
mayto resist the temptation to view the educational needs of the
disadvantaged as being different in kind rather than in degree
from the needs of most children.

I have worked a great deal on desegregation, Mr. Chairman, and
I think we might want to take some lessons from how we handled
that problem. Mr. Moody and I, in fact, have worked together on
that question. Too often, we seek to separate the problems of the
most needy from the problems of others, and the consequence of
this is that the problems of the disadvantaged are inadequately
and inappropriately addressed.

Whether disadvantaged children require wholly different educa-
tional programs than other children is an empirical question and
one which is most likely to be answered correctly when those most
knowledgeable about reading and writing, science, education, effec-
tive schools, and all the other components of quality education
focus their attention on the relevant issues.

A third option that the department had available to it was, of
course, a field initiated grants competition. This could have been
accomplished through the centers, in fact.

1F
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There are a number of advantages to this approach, including
the opportunity to include individuals or small teams of qualified
researchers who are employed in institutions which do not have
the depth or the experience to compete for a national center.

A fourth opportunity that the department had was to identify
the best existing practices, to disseminate information about these
efforts, and to evaluate the results of that effort. Dissemination of
information, of course, in and of itself is seldom enough to bring
about change. Thus, when effective practices are identified, their
implementation could be facilitated through technical assistance
and training programs.

Fifth, the department could have pursued the creation of a pro-
gram to increase the number of minority scholars who might con-
duct research on the education of the disadvantaged. This ought to
be a very high priority.

The sixth option available to the department was to invest in
teacher and administrator training tied to research and develop-
ment activity. We know that even the best ideas, to use your meta-
phor, if I may, of agriculture do not take root unless they are prop-
erly tilled, the farmers committed, and so forth. There are a lot of
good ideas out there in which we do not place enough investment
to allow teachers and administrators to effectively implement
them.

A seventh alternative would be the creation of a task force or a
mechanism to identify the full range of research and development
activity we almady have available, not only in OERI but in other
parts of the department.

Finally, given the fact that the Nation at Risk dealt little with
children at risk and that that is a risky business, we ought to imag-
ine that the Secretary of Education who, at least in name, is the
Nation's main advocate for children would have sought to focus the
attention of the entire government on planning and implementing
a comprehensive approach to enhancing the intellectual and social
development of disadvantaged children.

Now, I have listed a lot of notions here. None of these are new
ideas. They are all ideas we could point to that we have implement-
ed successfully in other instances. It seems reasonable to me to
argue that the best strategy is not a strategy but a mix of strate-
gies that compliment one another, that are coordinated, but that
retain a clear focus on this serious problem that you alluded to in
your opening statement.

We need, in other words, to think of this as a first step. Other-
wise, we will have lost a great opportunity, and I fault the depart-
ment in not recognizing that it might have leveraged a much
bolder plan, one which would perhaps capture the imagination of
the country in the same way the Nation at Risk did had it had that
ambition.

Let me conclude, if I may, by emphasizing that this issuethe
problems that disadvantaged children confront are, of course, not
limited to issues that can be dealt with in the schools. I know you
are interested in Japan, Mr. Chairman, and I have spent some time
in Japan. When one asks what the source of the quality of Japa-
nese schools is, my answer is that it is at least as importar.l. , to look
at the role of families, the role of the community, and the interre-

M
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lationship between social, cultural, and educational phenomena as
well as health and other factors.

I think we have to realize that we are not going to solve this
problem by relying only on the schools as the mechanism.

I don't need to convince you, I know, that this is a problem that
affects not only the children involved but the Nation as a whole in
a very profound way. At stake is the welfare of millions of individ-
ual children whose inadequate education will contribute to despair,
low income, and anti-social behavior.

That is reason enough to do this. But all Americans have a stake
in the education of the disadvantaged, and we have heard a lot
about that recently from the business community, and that is
heartening. I think we ought to continue to remind people that this
is not simply a do-gooder activity. It is an essential activity in the
interests of the economy and, in fact, the national security.

Mr. Chairman, I appreciate your deep concern for using research
and improvement as a mechanism for addressing this important
problem. The American Educational Research Association stands
ready to be of whatever assistance we can in working with you in
these efforts.

Thank you very much.
[The prepared statement of Willis D. Hawley follows:]

14
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Introduction

It is a privilege to eddress the committee on the need for research and

improvement programs related to the education of the disadvantaged. The Issue upon

which this hearing is focused is the process used in establishing a natLnal research and

development center. Rather than fours on the particular, of the competition for the

national center that is now underway, I would like to draw attention to inadequacies of

the fe leral government's approach to meeting the nation's educational needs through

research and improvement, particularly with respect to disadvantaged children, that are

illustrated by the current competition. I will focuson how the agenda is set, the

identification and evaluation of alternative strategies, how federal resources might be

increased on the one hand and more efficiently used on the other, and the importance of

making a comprehensive and systemic response to ii-,ajor problems.

Let me be clear that I am not suggesting that the current competition is

inappropriate or that there has been or is likely to be any procedural irregularity

connected with the comretition. The issues I am concerned with, and which I believe

this committee should be concerned with, are: why has the federal government been so

slow to respond to this priority and why is the proposed response so limited? The

importance of 0.e.se questions is magnified by the depth and scope of the problem the

nation faces in providing high quality education for the disadvantaged.

It is not too much to say that if we could significantly improve the education of

the disadvantaged, the United States would be well on its way to having the best

educational system in the world. There are two reasons why this rather bold assertion

should be taken seriously. First, our schools are working least well for those children

whose intellectual and social development is impeded by reason of mental, physical or

environmental handicaps. Second, the changeswe would make in order to meet the

I
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needs or disadvantaged children would benefit virtually all children.

Setting the Agend

Two of the most common ways to set the nation's research and improvement agenda

are (a) to survey those who are responsible for improving our schools (including

researchers) and (b) to examine the evidence derived from systematic empirical inquiry.

In 1986, the American Educational Research Association undertook a survey of

representatives of teachers, administrators, parents, state officials and legislators, and

school board members. This survey was complemented by a small conference at which

the survey was discussed and its finding elaborated. Of all the issues identified as

priorities for researzh and improvement activity, one stood out as being most significaat

and most perplexing. That issue, broadly stated, was how to better educate "children at

risk."

There are numerous harrowing statistics about the increasing number of

disadvantaged children r JO youth and the inadequacies of education and other public

policies that might arnehm-att, the burdens they bear. Consider just four of the many

aspects of the dismal educational status of disadvantaged children.

o As Richard Reich points out, "The worst-prepared third of young Americans- -
disproportionately lower-income--are almost totally unprepared (to function in
the emerging economy]. They cannot do simple calculations, understand
written dire :tions, or read road signs, charts, and maps."

o Disadvantaged children, who score much lower on achievement tests than other
children, have many fewer resources at home to support their achievement in
schools. Seventeen ,ear-olds disadvantaged by few reading matenals in the
home read no better than 13 year olds with access to many reading materials.

o Students from low socioeconomic status are three times more likely to drop
out than students of high socioeconomic status, and low socioeconomic status
students who live in urban areas are more likely to drop out than other
students. In 1980, less than nine percent of the students in the racially
isolated high schools of Chicago both completed school and could read at or
above the national level for their cohort.

2
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o Poor children are 1 /2 to 2 times more likely than non-poor children to suffer
from one or more mental disabilities. In the case of mental retardation, the
risk is 5 times greater.

This sad story goes on-

A fundamental reason why so many of our children do poorly in school compared

to the children of other nations is the high incidence of child poverty we tolerate. The

proportion of children living in poverty is higher in the United States than in any other

industrialized nation. Between 1979 and 1985, the number of people living below the

poverty line in the U.S. increased by 23%, while the poverty rate for infants and children

(0 to 17 years) rose almost 31%. Almost one out of four first graders entering public

school this year lives in poverty.

The disturbing incidence of poverty in the midst of plenty is unlikely to get better

unless our policiesand our valueschange. Sixty percent oc teen-age mothers are

unmarried when they give birth, a rate four times greater than it was 35 years ago. And

twl-thirds of new marriages ..e now likely to fail. These trends contribute to the

challenge facing our schools because about 60 percent of children under 18 years living

in female-headed single-parent families live in poverty and the rate is almost 70 percent

for those in black female-headed homes.

The nation's 9 cial and economic future will depend on capabilities and motivation

of all its citizens. However, economic and technological changes now underway are both

eliminating jobs held by the less well educated and creating jobs which require a work

force that is the pi oduct of quality schools. While an argument can be made that many

American children have the best education in the world, no other industrialized nation

has so large a proportion of its young people who are as poorly educated as does the

United States.

Given the consensus among practitioners and policy makers found by AERA and the

ubiquity of the evidence on the importance of quality education for the disadvantaged,

3
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how could it be that the education of the disadvantaged has only recently become a

priority of the Office of Educational Research and Improvement? Given that OERI had a

process in place for identifying priorities through consultation, its neglect of the

education of the disadvantaged might be the result of one or all of four circumstances:

the wrong persons were asked, the wrong questions were asked, the responses to

inquiries were not heard, or the fccus was lost in translating the prionty into a research

and improvement activity.

There is probably no way to ensure that all individuals and groups that should be

tonsulted are given a chance to identify priorities OERI should adopt. However, it does

seem desirable that OERI develop a data base compnsed of groups and selected

individuals concerned with and knowledgeable about particular issues. This data basecan

be developed over time at low cost and should include advocacy groups as wellas

professional associations, researchers and policy makers.

The way questions are asked and the context within which they are asked

influences the responses the questioner receives. When the current research priorities,

as they are reflected in funded activities, were formulated by the Department of

Education (ED) the idea that the nation had sacrificed excellence for other v:"..lues,

especially equal educational opportunity, was widely discussed in the media and various

reports, including The Nation at Risk. Thus, it is not surprising that the education of

the disadvantaged got little attention by ED. For the same reasons that ED asked

questions in a way and in a context unlikely to yield much testimony to the needs of the

disadvantaged, when such assertions were made they probablywere weighted heavily

than other claims on resources.

The fourth possible explanation for OERI's belated recignition of the need fora

research and improvement center focused on the needs of disadvantaged children is more

subtle than the others and is not partisan in character. Let us assume that the needs of

4
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disadvantaged children were addressed and heard in the process of klentifying research

priorities. In the development of strategies to address complex problems, it is

conventional to break such problems into partsto "decompose" them. Thu a pattern of

low achievement scores becomes a reading problem, and a reading problem becomes

decoding problem, and so forth. In the process of tryingto make the problem

researchableand solvablethe focus on the disadvantaged can be lost. All of this has

nothing to so with the absence of concern for disadvantaged children but some ways to

maintain the focus are to have a clear statement of concern from ED's leadership, the

recurrent review of activities that were initiated to address the problem that involves

advocacy groups, and the presence of researchers with links to groups with a special

concern for the disadvantaged. While many white researchers demonstrate a strong

commitment to the disadvantaged, it seems likely that a greater involvement of minority

scholarswho are in short supply within most major research centers--would increase the

probability that the needs of disadvantaged childrenwould be identified and be sustained

as a high priority.

Alternative Strategies for Addressing the Needs of Disadvantaged Children through

Educational Research and Improvement Activities.

Assuming that it was agreed that the education of the disadvantaged could and

should be enhanced significantly through research and improvement programs, what

options for addressing this need are available? The establishment of a research center is

but one possibility.

A second option available to ED was to assign the funds that have been allocated

to the proposed center to existing centers with stipulations related to foci of activities,

the need to involve minority scholars, and other constraints, This zould have been a

competitive process thus encouraging innovative approaches and cost-effective proposals.

5
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Moreover, OERI might have allowed existing research centers to reallocate funds from

previously planned projects to those focusing on the education of the disadvantaged and

require that centers match new resources with those already allocated as a condition for

the award of new funds.

This option should have received careful considerztion. While some of the inquiries

of the existing research and development centers funded by OERI do deal with the

disadvantaged, it can be argued that these centers are a national resource that should be

focused more than they are on the nation's most critical educational needs. Furthermcie,

it seems important to resist the temptation to view the educational needs of

disadvantaged children as being different in kind than in degree from the needs of most

children. Too often we seek to separate the problems of the most needy from the

problcms of others and the consequence of this is that the problems of the disadvantaged

are inadequately addressed. Whether the disadvantaged require wholly different

educational programs than other children is an empirical question which is most likely to

be answered correctly when those most knowledgeable about reading, writing, science

education, effective schools and all the other components of quality education focus their

attention on the relevant issues.

A third option that ED might have considered is a small grants competition. There

a number of advantages of this approach including the opportunity to involve individuals

or small teams of qualified researchers who are employed in institutions that do not have

the depth or experience to compete for a national center.

A fourth opportunity ED had available was to identify best existing practices and to

disseminate information about these effective efforts to meet the needs of the

disadvantaged. Dissemination of information, in itself, is seldom enough to bring about

change. Thus, when effective practices are identified, their implementation could oe

facilitated through technical assistance and training programs.

6
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A fifth strategy that ED could have pursued is the creation of a program to

.ncrease t' r.umber of minority scholars who might conduct research on the education of

the disadvantaged. 'he number of minority students pursuing research careers in the

social and behavioral sciences is very, very small and fellowships for graduate education

and postdoctoral study could address this concern. As I noted above, the importance of

increasing the number of minority scholars lies not in the premise that only they can

study the educational problems that confront the disproportionate numbers of minority

students who are disadvantaged. Rather, minority researchers often bring to their

inquiries insight and commitment sustained by individuals and groups they interact with

on a continuing basis. And, it seems likely, other things equal,that research in which

minority scholars are involved is likely to be seen as more credible by minority

practitioners and policy makers than research produced without their contributions.

A sixth option available to ED was to invest in teacher and administrator training

that was tied to research and development activity. This could take the form of the

development of models or materials and is well within the scope of activities currently

supported by OERI. The ;mportance of this option is evidenced in a host of studies

that show that the implementation of any practice shown to be effective by research

depends fundamentally on the willingness and ability of teachers and administrators to

employ the exemplary practices.

A seventh alternative that might have been pursued by ED is the creation of a task

force or other mechanism to identify the full range of research, development and

improvement efforts now being supported by the department that are or could be focused

on better understanding and better meeting the educational needs of the disadvan:aged.

Ways these programs could be better administered and better coordinated could have been

identified.

In view of the magnitude and severity of the unmet educational needs of the

7
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disadvantaged, ED could have created a national cinunission, in collaboration with the

Congress, to assess fully what needs to be done, to identify alternative strategies, and to

make recommendations. ED is understandably proud of the impact the report of the

National Commission on Educational Excellence had on the nationwide effort to improve

our schools. Since The Nation at_Risk gave little attention to children at risk, turning

the national spotlight on the education of the disadvantaged would be an appropriate

action for ED to undertake. Indeed, if the Secretary of Education is the nation's

advocate for children, ED might well have sought to focus the energies of the entire

federal government on planning and implementing a comprehensive approach to enhancing

the intellectual and social development of disadvantaged children and youth. I will

roam to the importance of this leadership role.

The options I have just identified are not new ones. Examples of the successful

implementation of each by the Federal government exist. But it is clear that these and

other options for addressing the needs of the disadvantaged through the activities that

are within the jurisdiction of OERI were not explored. In fact, the idea for a center for

research and development on the education of the disadvantaged has not been part of a

carefully developed research and development plan for the nation.

Choosing Among Alternative Ways famproving Education for the Disadvantaged.

It is clear that a national center for research and development is not the only

strategy available to ED for identifying and demonstrating ways to improve the education

of the disadvantaged. it seems reasonable to argue that some mix of the strategies

identified above might have been employed. Indeed, if we are to seriously address the

problems that must be solved in order to substantially increase the academic achievement

of disadvantaged children, all of the i 3ntified alternativesand morewill be needed.

To the argument that OERI's efforts to address the educational needs of the

8
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disadvantaged should consist of more than a single research center, one might expect two

responses. (a) resources are not stlficient to be comprehensive and (b) some action now

is important and does not preclude other alternatives later. These are reasonable

responses and one would welcome the Federal government's indication that the center it

wants to establish is but the first step. But we have heard no such suggestion.

Moreover, the willingness of the nation to develop and pursue a well funded and well

designed approach to meeting the needs of the disadvantaged significantly depends on the

leadership from the Federal government. Bold plans have a better chance of capturing

the attention of the Congress and of the states than piecemeal proposals. The danger in

implementing a national research center is that such action will be taken as evidence

that the problem is being adequately addressed and that nothing more needs be done.

The Need for System -vvide and Sys is pproaches to Improving the Education of the

DISAC lialgslitit

In my discussion of the last of the strategies identified earlier, I alluded to the

importance of addressing the need to enhance the education of the disadvantagedin

comprehensive ways. Existing research makes it clear that knowing the right answers,

even when this is possible, is not enough to bring about the development and

implementation of effective programs that embody these answers. The full range of

capabilities within OERI need to be brought to bear on the problems. But that is not

enough. The federal government spends billions of dollars to fund educational programs

focused on disadvantaged children. These efforts and those of OERI need to be better

:oordinated and long range planning that encompasses the responsibilities of all the

appropriate agencies within ED is essential.

The educational needs of the disadvantaged are rooted in a number of conditions

that are relevant to the missions of several federal agencies. Quality education for all

9
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disadvantaged children is not likely until the nation more effectively addresses the poor

housing, poor health, low family income and other conditions that impede the learning

of disadvantaged children. In other words, while education can help enhance the

opportunities disadvantaged children have to realize their full potential, that potential is

significantly shaped by factors beyond the reach of educators. This reality aside, the

low academic achievement of disadvantaged children will be attributed to the low quality

of their education. Which is one more reason that ED should exert leadership in

developing systemic responses to the developmental needs of the disadvantaged.

Final Cornmeal

In this testimony, I have taken the issues surrounding the proposal to establish a

single research center and turned them into an argument for leadership that cuts across

the federal government and generates multiple research and improvement activities on

behalf of disadvantaged children throughout the country. To those who would assert that

this is a bit much, my answer is that the nation need, no less.

At stake is the welfare of millions of individual children whose inadequate education

is likely to contribute to despair, low thwine and antisocial behavior. The bleak future

many disadvantaged children face is reason enough to make a national commitment to

developing better ways to meet their developmental needs. But all Americans have a

stake in the education of the disadvantaged. The capacity of our nation to maintain its

standard of living, to compete economically and to provide for our national defense

depends on enhancing the intellectual capacity and competence of those children who are

now disadvantaged for reasons beyond their control.

10
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Mr. OWENS. Thank you very much.
Dr. Moody?

STATEMENT OF CHARLES MOODY, VICE PROVOST FOR
MINORITY AFFAIRS, UNIVERSITY OF MICHIGAN, ANN ARBOR
Mr. Moony. Thank you very much, and I would like to thank the

subcommittee for inviting me to testify on the proposed Center for
Effective Schooling of Disadvantaged Students.

This is a concept that is long overdue. Demographics, specifically
the fact that our schools' population in the twenty-first century
will be heavily minority, makes this idea of such a center impera-
tive.

The idea of such a center has been discussed by other groups
The National Alliance of Black School Educators has made the es-
tablishment of a research center that focused on black education a
high priority. They also plan to develop demonstration schools that
use the research and disseminate the findings through their mem-
bership. Summer training academies have already been established
where the members have an opportunity to learn about successful
models for the education of black students.

At ',he University of Michigan, we have developed a concept
paper that is similar. Our purpose at the University of Michigan isto discover the factors that are important to being an academically
successful student of color and looks at model that goes beyond the
classroom. We will examine four things:

One, what environmental factors in the school, home, and com-
munity influence minority youth and how they feel about educa-tion?

Two, what teacher behaviors do we find in the classroom interac-
tions that are most successful with the student of color?

Three, what do we know or need to know about child develop-
ment that will help students achieve? We will examine cognitiveand intellectual influences on academic success.

Four, what and how do personal and social issues impact the
educational success of minority youth?

After identifying and collecting research that is available, we
will identify gaps and encourage scholars and their graduate stu-
dents to investigate the areas we find lacking. Dissemination and
testing of our findings will take place in local school districts where
we have developed a Superintendents' Forum that meets on a regu-
lar basis to address issues that impact on the education of minority
youngsters.

There are four questions that this proposed centerand I readthe reportraises for me:
One, what do we mean by disadvantaged? Are we talking about

urban minority students, or are we talking about any student who
is not achieving? I say this, because without a working definition of
disadvantaged, the scope of a center could become so broad that it
merely becomes al other research institute. The term "disadvan-
taged" leaves a lot of room for interpretation as to what one's dis-
advantage is. All of us have some disadvantage. It just depends on
who is making the judgment. Further, to some, the term has nega-
tive connotations.
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Two, what would be the central purpose? Is it to become a paper
tiger where researchers write research papers for other research-
ers? Or is it to become a center whose primary audience will be
school teachers or others in the field, the ones who are closest to
the students?

Three, how will the findings be disseminated and used? More
specifically, how will research be translated into practice? How will
teachers or other individuals that are closer to the students use the
findings of the center or its facilities?

Four, how willing are we to get rid of what we know isn't work-
ing? Are we really willing to examine and help educators imple-
ment innovative ways of educating students such as:

restructuring the school day and flexible scheduling;
developing collaborations with institutions of higher education,

especially teacher education programs, such as one that is taking
place in Ypsilanti, the George School Project, which is a collabora-
tion with Eastern Michigan University and the Ypsilanti Public
Schools;

accepting multiple measures of intelligence, that is, realizing
that intelligence can be shown through other ways than cognitive
such as musical, athletic, and artistic;

developing more partnerships with businesses;
pushing higher learning activities for minority youth rather than

the usual remedial materials they have;
suggesting that schools pay attention to learning styles;
helping teachers learn different strategies such as cooperative

learning and other kinds of things;
improving working conditions in urban schools so that teachers

have more preparation time, better school buildings, less paper-
work, an smaller teacher/student ratios?

What about teachers as researchers?
What I am really asking is, are we ready to accept Ron Edmonds'

premise that all children can learn? Edmonds said, "We can, when-
ever and wherever we choose, successfully teach all children whose
schooling is of interest to us; we already know more than we need
to do that; and, whether or not we do it must finally depend on
how we feel about the fact that we haven't so far." He hints that
the lack of achievement of (some students is a political issue rather
than a genetic issue in that the schooling of some students has not
been important to us.

For a center to work, it needs to examine such issues as:
Ascription. Ogbu's research shows that schools, thus far, have

succeeded because, historically, the function of education has been
to socialize students to willingly accept the adult roles that are as-
cribed to them. That is, some students are educated to assume high
status roles and leadership positions while, at the same time, other
students are educated to assume low status positions. Students find
this out the first day of the first grade when some are made blue
birds and others are made red birds and some are ma-3- robins.
They know what has been ascribed to them. We tell them overtly
and covertly what roles they have.

The center must deal with collaboration. This could be done with
existing labs, professional organizations, institutions of higher
learning, and local school districts.
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Governance of the center:---if the center is to be administered as
has been suggested on page 94 of "Education Research, Develop-
ment, and Dissemination: Reclaiming a Vision of the Federal Role
for the 1990s and Beyond," the priorities and policies will not be
set by the people who are most affected. Their involvement, accord-
ing to this model, is nonexistent. What we know about change
theory tells us that when people are involved in the change proc-
ess, they are most likely to change if they play a role in the proc-
ess. Special efforts should be made to connect with scholars of color
and to examine much of their research. Unfortunately, too many
times, their research is discounted.

Proposals for grantsbefore requests for proposals are let, there
must be some assurance that minority researchers and practition-
ers hay a an opportunity to participate.

Fundingwill the center be funded at such a level that people
will say that this is serious business? Will it be funded with new
money or taken from existing programs9

Disseminationwho is our primary audience? We know that
most classroom teachers are unaware of much educational re-
search. Some method of making sure that research findings are dis-
seminated and, we hope, used by classroom teachers and school ad-
ministrators is, to me, the bottom line.

Could we try to make sure about that dissemination and maybe
use computer hook-ups with local school districts so that informa-
tion is more readily available or a bulletin board on one of the
computer networks? More use could be made with technology
through the use of satellite dishes, computer conferencing, telecon-
ferencing, and interactive television.

What about summer think tanks for teachers where they share
their successes and work together to develop new ways of teaching?
Suppose we had similar think tanks ror students? We could have
regional schools where students have an opportunity to work to-
gether with teachers who have been most successful with minority
students.

What about parents? Why not have a parenting division where
you look at areas such as child development and nutrition?

Seven, ye should look at education and look at this as an equity
based model that has been developed at e University of Michigan
that looks at four dimensions:

One dimension is access where efforts are made to have equitable
representation of students, staff, and parents in all parts of the
school environment.

Another is process where activities are planned to help create a
fair and humane environment. Staff and students ere not discrimi-
nated against in promotions and assignments.

Third is achievement where programs and activities can help
lead to the successful completion of personal and academic goals.
Educational outcomes should not be predicted by the race of the
children participating in the process. The basic premise underlying
this dimension is that all students can learn the next level beyond
that which she or he already knows.

The fourth dimension is transfer where programs, projects, and
activities are implemented that help transport the knowledge and

28 . rb
:.



25

skills gained in school into equal pay, power, privilege, and pres-
tige.

Unless students can see available educational or employment op-
portunities, they will not see any value to schooling.

This concludes my testimony. If you have any questions, I will be
most happy to answer them. Again, I would like to thank the com-
mittee members for inviting me to testify.

[The prepared statement of Charles D. Moody, Sr., follows:]
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TESTIMONY: CENTER ON THE EFFECTIVE SCHOOLING OF DISADVANTAGED
STUDENTS Page One

I am Dr. Charles D. Moody, Sr., Vice Provost for Minority
Affairs in the Office of the Provost and Vice President for
Academic Affairs at The University of Michigan, Ann Arbor.

Thank you for inviting me to testify before th Subcommittee
hearing on the proposei Center on the Effective Schooling of
Disadvantaged Students. The concept is long overdue.
Demographics, specifically the fact that our schools' population
in the 21st century will be heavily minority, makes the idea of
such a center imperative.

The idea of such a Center has been discussed by other groups:

The National Alliance of Black School Educators (NAME) has
made the establishment of a research center that focused on
Black education a high priority. They also plan to develop
demonstration schools that use the research and disseminate
the findings through their membership. Summer training
academies have already been established where the members
have an opportunity to learn about successful models for
educating Black students.

At The University of Michigan we have developed a concept
paper that is similar. Our purpose at The University of
Michigan is to discover the factors that are important to
being an academically successful student of color and looks
at a model that goes beyond the classroom. We will examine:

1. What environmental factors in the school, home, and
community influence minority youth and how they feel
about education?

2. What teacher behaviors do we find in the classroom
interactions that are most successful with the student of
color?

3. What do we know or need to know about child development
that will help students achieve? We will examine
cognitive and intellectual influences on academic
success.

4. What and how do personal and social issues impact the
educational success of minority youth?
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After identifying and collecting research that is available, we
will identify gaps and encourage scholars and their graduate
students to investigate the areas we find lacking.
Dissemination and testing of our findings will take place in
local school districts where we have developed a
Superintendents' Forum that meets on a regular basis to address
issues that impact on the education of minority youngsters.

There are four questions that are raieed by the proposed Center
on Effective Schooling of the Disadvantaged Students:

1. What do you mean by disadvantaged? Are you talking about
urban minority students or are you talking about any
student who is not achieving? I say this, because
without a working definition of disadvantaged, the scope
of the Center could become so broad that it merely
becomes another research institute. The term
disadvantaged leaves a lot of room for interpretation as
to what one's disadvantage is. All of us have some
disadvantage. It just depends on who is making the
judgment. Further, to some, the term has negative
connotations.

2. What would be the central purpose? Is it to become a
paper tiger where researchers write research papers for
other researchers? Or is it to become a Center whose
primary audience will be school teachers or others in the
field -- the ones who are closest to the students?

3. Now will the findings be disseminated and used? More
specifically, how will research be translated into
practice? How will teachers, or other individuals that
are closer to the students, use the findings of the
Center or its facilities?

4. Now willing are we to get rid of what we know isn't
working? Are we really willing to examine and help
educators implement innovative ways of educating students
such as:

Restructuring the school day and flexible scheduling,

Developing collaborations with institutions of higher
education, especially teacher education programs, such as
the George School project, in Ypsilanti, Michigan, that
is a collaborative effort with Eastern Michigan
University and the Ypsilanti Public Schools,
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Accepting multiple measures of intelligence, that is,
realizing that intelligence can be shown through other
ways than cognitive, such as musical, athletic, and
artistic,

Developing more partnerships with businesses,

Pushing higher-learning activities for minority youth
rather than the usual remedial materials they have,

Suggesting that schools pay attention to learning styles,

Helping teachers learn different teaching strategies such
as cooperative learning,

Improving working conditions in urban schools so that
teachers have more prep time, better school buildings,
less paper work, and smaller teacher/student ratio?

What about teachers as researchers?

What I am really asking is: Are we ready to accept Ron Edmonds
premise that all children can learn? Edmonds said, "We can,
whenever and wherever we choose, successfully teach all children
whose schooling is of interest to us; we already know more than
we need to do that; and, whether or not we do it must finally
depend on how we feel about the fact that we haven't so far."
He hints that the lack of achievement of some students is a
political issue rather than a genetic issue in that the
schooling of some students has not been important to us.

For such a Center to work it needs to examine issues such as:

1. ASCRIPTION. Ogbu's research shows that schools, thus
far, have succeeded because historically the function of
education has been to socialize students to willingly
accept the adult roles that are ascribed to them. That
is, some students are educated to assume high status and
leadership positions while, at the same time, other
students are educated to assume low status positions.
Students find this out the first day of the first grade
when some are made blue birds, others are red birds, and
some are robins. We tell them overtly and covertly which
roles they have.

0
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2. COLLABORATION. This could be done with existing labs,
professional organizations, institutions of higher
learning, and local school districts.

3. GOVERNANCE. If the Center is administered as has been
suggested on page 94 of "Education Research, Development,
and Dissemination: Reclaiming a Vision of the vederal
Role for the 1990's and Beyond," the priorities and
policies will not be set by the people who are most
affected. Their involvement according to this model is
nonexistent. What we know about change theory tells us
that when people are involved in the change process they
are most likely to change if they play a role in the
process. Special efforts should be made to connect with
scholars of color and to examine much of their research.
Unfortunately, too many times their research is
discounted.

4. PROPOSALS FOR GRANTS. Before requests for proposals are
let there must be some assurance that minority
researchers and practitioners have an opportunity to
participate.

5. FUNDING. Will the Center be funded at such a level that
people will say that this is serious business? Will it
be funded witn new money or taken from existing programs?

5. DISSEMINATION. Who is our primary audience? We know
that most classroom teachers are unaware of much
educational research. Some method of making sure that
research findings are disseminated and, we hope, used by
classroom teachers and school administrators is to me the
bottom line.

Could we try computer hook-ups uith local districts so
that information is more readily available or a bulletin
board on one of the computer networks? More use could be
made with technology through the use of satellite dishes,,
computer conferencing, teleconferencing, and interactive
television.

What about a summer think-tank for teachers where they
share their successes and work together to develop new
ways of teaching?
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Suppose we had similar think-tanks for students? We
could have regional schools where students have an
opportunity to work together with teachers who have been
most successful with minority students.

What about parents? Why not have a parenting division
where you look at areas such as child development and
nutrition?

7. Exmaine an equity based model we developed at The
University of Michigan that looks at four dimensions:

ACCESS - where efforts are made to have equitable
representation of students, staff, and parents in all
parts of the school environment,

PROCESS - where activities are planned to help create a
fair and humane environment. Staff and students are not
discriminated against in promotions and assignments.

ACHIEVEMENT - where programs and activities can help lead
to the successful completion of personal and academic
goals. Educational outcomes should not be predicted by
the race of the children participating in the process.
The basic premise underlying this dimension is that all
students can learn the next level beyond that which
she/he already knows.

TRANSFER - where programs, projects, and activities are
implemented that help transport the knowledge and skills
gained in school into equal pay, power, privilege, and
prestige.

Unless students can see available educational or employment
opportunities, they will not sea any value to schooling.

This concludes my testimony. :f you have any questions, I will
be most happy to answer them. I want to thank the members of
the Subcommittee for inviting me to testify before you.
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Mr. OWENS. I thank both of you gentlemen who represent the
world of scholars in this area and are certainly well-qualified to
speak on this subject.

Dr. Hawley, you say that the research center is an inadequate
response, and I thoroughly agree. I don't agree that it is just an-
other response. It could be more than just another response.

In the mix of strategies which you describe, isn't there great
danger of dissipation of effort? We could go on and on spending un-
limited amounts of money, unlimited amounts of very good re-
search work, et cetera but without some kind of focus and without
some kind of coordination, it will not have any impact. Can you
comment for a minute about how you would bring this mix of strat-
egies together and focus to get some results or to maximize the re-
sults of the efforts?

Mr. HAWLEY. That, of course, is a very good question. M; %Lew of
that is that you start with the Secretary. You would create within
the office of the Secretary a small office or task force concerned
with, the quality of education for the disadvantaged.

That group would identify in a planning effort the range of ac-
tivities that are underway, set goals, work with constituent groups,
et cetera to develop a comprehensive plan for the utilization of
these resources. We are talking about billions of dollars that are
being aimed at the disadvantaged. I think I would argue that a lot
of that i3 dissipated. We don't coordinate Title I programs with spe-
cial ed programs, for example, and the like.

There is much to be learned from those operating programs
about ideal models. There is much to be learnedeven those mech-
anisms might be used to do some of the things that you identify in
your report, that is, to create models and test them. So, there are
many vehicles.

The problem is, as you suggest, to focus them. I am afraid there
is no substitute for commitment here except insofar as one might
build a set of advisory activities to bring into the decision making
process constituent groups. So, my answer is that it starts from the
top down. Certainly, a role for a center would be to pull came of
this together, but a $2, $3, or $4 million center is still not going to
be able to do all we need to do in this area.

Let me say one more thing, Mr. Chairman, about that. One of
my concerns aboutI understand the logic of the model that you
identify in the report, but I think we also have learned from past
experience that because of the severity of the problem, the search
for the immediate answers to the problem overwhelms the search
for long-term answers, and many of us in the research community
are concerned that we build the treasure chest you talk about, that
we continue to replenish it with understanding of cognitive devel-
opment and the like which is not likely to happen when all the
pressure is placed on developing a short-run answer to the prob-
lem.

Mr. OWENS. How is the content of the treasure chest of models
and research to get down to the teacher in the classroom if we
leave it, as you have left it, saying that there is no substitute for
commitment. Commitment hasn't done very much. There must be
some better answer than to expect commitment. Are you saying we
can't structure it better to compensate for too little commitment?
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Mr. HAWLEY. I beg your pardon. I didn't, mean to imply that com-
mitment was a substitute for structure, but it is, in some ways,
even more important than th structure.

Mr. OWENS. I would agree, but it may not exist. The Judeo-Chris-
tian tradition is not as strong as it used to be.

Mr. HALEY. I understand that. I would like to have a baseball
bat, too, to reinforce commitment, but the particular notion here, I
think is thatwell, you are quite right. There are many mecha-
nisms for making those linkages. Dr. Moody suggested, for exam-
ple, the importance of collaborative research and development
projects with schools and teachers. The ERIC system with which
you are so familiar is important, and that system needs an over-
haul.

So, in fact, one could identify the set ofyou know, one cannot
easily go to that treasure chest now and find answers to the ques-
tions that we are now addressing, because that is not the way we
have thought about putting that information together, and I think
that is possible.

The role of universitieswe do have laboratories and niversity
centers and so forth all of which have important outreach func-
tions, and those should be reinforced and supported. The ultimate
disseminator of this information is teachers and administrators
themselves.

Again, as Dr. Moody pointed out, the teachers are the key to
this. Dissemination in and of itself is not enough. So, my view is
that we need to be involving teachers right in the research process,
right in the dissemination process to its ultimate conclusion.

Mr. OWENS. Dr. Moody, what practical steps can be taken to ac-
complish that? What can the Federal Government do to facilitate
the involvement of teachers and administrators in the process of
delivering the results of research and development and applying it?

You say, and I agree, that we don't need more studies. I am not
sure we don't need any more, but the general nature of that state-
ment I would accept. The general tone of it is correct.

We do need more development and more application of what
exists, more engineering. How do we do that? How do we get that
down to the teacher in the classroom? How does the Federal Gov-
ernment help to do it?

Mr. MOODY. I think one of the things is that there may be some
clear mandates to the existing centers and to any new centers that
that is, in fact, a charge to that center to make sure that teachers
and students and parents and others are involved in the process so
that there is some kind of dissemination. I think we have to begin
to look at the technology and how we can use that technology to
have interaction with teachers and administrators.

Also, if the center is not viewed as a research center where new
knowledge is developed but where things that are already in place
are identified and maybe beginning to look at the efficacy of those
kinds of things and transmit those. You have large teacher organi-
zations. You have many other kinds of organizations. Through
those memberships and working with them and the Federal Gov-
ernment encouraging those organizations to have academies and to
do as a part of their meetings training and workshops around that
and spend more time dealing with the mission of the organizations
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rather than the organization, if we can really get people to begin to
do that.

There are some parent organizations. There are some independ-
ent groups that are doing some research around these issues such
as the Black Child Development Institute and other organizations
that are looking at this. How can we tie these in and make them
feel a part of the process?

I think what has happened is that we have developed a lot of
paper tigers. People write well, and they publish in their scholarly
journals. We all are guilty of that, but only five or six of us read
those journals. So, we ought to maybe try to get this to some of the
popularized vehicles such as magazines and other publications that
people read.

I remember some person commenting about a tenure review
when the person published in Woman's Day. One of his colleagues
said that is not something that is scholarly, but eight million
people will read that. I guess we ought to begin to get people to
start to focus on impact of these things and try to get them out and
use some of the vehicles that we have. I don't think we have been
really using the vehicles.

We have used the excuse that it is not mainstream and that that
is a legitimate reason not to use things that will get at the real
purpose and mission of what we are trying to do.

Mr. OWENS. So, Professor, are you saying that the Federal Gov-
ernment should have popular publications? How does the Federal
Government help this situation?

Mr. MOODY. Where the Federal Government comes in is just to
make sure in its charge to entities that it is funding that it is clear
that you expect that some effort is made for these findings to be
translated into practice. So, I guess when you fund things, that has
to be a part of that charge to those entities, that you expect them
to make every effort to be able to translate or see that these are
translated into practice.

Mr. OWENS. That means you have to make the budget available
for that, too.

Mr. MOODY. Right.
Mr. OWENS. While I have you, Dr. Moody, you commented on

some proposals that had been made by the National Black Educa-
tors or the Research Institute, and you also commented that the
governance of the structure that we propose is flawed in that we
are not providing for representation by the people who are most
relevant. You might have hit a very important point with respect
to the governance that we propose in our report for OERI, the advi-
sory committee for OERI. We didn't propose a governance struc-
ture for the proposed center or for any local county agent or entity
that would be spun off from the center. We didn't get into that
kind of detail.

So, I suppose you were commenting about OERI. Would you want
to elaborate on that?

I would agree that in the cet'gcries of groups to be represented
that we have laid out there, we ourselves, on looking at it again,
are concerned about the fact that the kind of representation you
are talking about won't be there. Do you have any recommenda-
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tions about how we could get better representation? What would be
your proposals?

Mr. MOODY. I think it should not be just representatives from the
two major teacher associations and one from the national parent
organization. Ms. Patera is there now, but she won't be there for-
ever, and the national PTO association is probably 99 percent of
the time white. So, I am saying that you look at some specifically
minority organizations of national stature and make sure that the
membership of this committee has some representatives from that.

I think it has to be by design, and it can't be left to chance.
Mr. OWENS. Write into it some requirement that there must be

an appointment from certain organizations that represent black
scholars and educators?

Mr. MOODY. And hispanics.
Mr. OwENs. Maybe a list of organizations that the President can

choose from. But, that there must be one or two appointees from
those.

Mr. MOODY. Right.
Mr. OWENS. Thank you.
I have one or two last questions which I will put to both of you.

Dr. Hawley mentioned Japan, the concentric circles. I think you
mentioned to my staff and you also iLentioned here that the
family, community, and school work together. Japan also has a fed-
eralized and centralized system of education.

Let's just talk for a moment about the family, and let me give
you a worst case scenario, an extreme scenario which is more and
more becoming common in the 12th Congressional District that I
represent in Brooklyn. The family becomes zero or negative. If a
mother is on crack or a father is on crack, basic problems in the
family become something you want to get the child away from. At
the same time, you don't want to get into all the problems that
result if you really try to pull them out, but the family is not going
to count for much, and you have to overcome some of the problems
in the family.

You may have situation where we have to face up to the fact
that some entity of government, some level of government, or
maybe all of them combined, is going to have to substitute for the
family in the educational process. You can assume certain things.
The school must make certain contributions and the community, et
cetera.

Well, the community and the school are going to have to carry
the full b,, Tien except for the warmth. Even a mother on crack can
provide ce.-tain things that nobody else can provide, but in terms of
the education of the child, it has to be totally school and communi-
ty.

How would you respond regarding the Federal participation in
that worst case scenario?

Mr. HAWLEY. That is a wonderful question, and I wish I had an
answer to it. One fundamental answer to it is that we begin to ad-
dress the prohlems which are the source of that instability. We
don't accept that as a given that that is a way it will always be or
needs to be.

There are things we know about and we can learn more about
that will reduce the incidence of illegitimacy and the like. All those
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factorsreduce the incidence of mental retardation, poor health of
children, and so forth that will reduce the stress on families that
cause marital breakup and all those things. That is a big issue, and
you are quite right.

I think that there are things schools can do to create stronger
links back into whatever mechanisms are available to the child. A
school can't be the mother and the father of the child, but it can be
the link. It can be the concept of the social service agent, if you
will, linking to available programs and to attending to the needs of
the child.

By the way, it is something the Japanese teachers do although
they don't have nearly the demand on them in that regard as do
many American teachers. The final thing I would say about that isthat

Mr. OWENS. Japanese teachers do what?
Mr. HAWLEY. For example, let's say a child is arrestedand they

do get arrested for smoking. The police call the principal, the prin-
cipal calls the teacher, the teacher calls the parent, and they go
down together and try to figure out why this terrible thing hap-
pened. More serious kinds of problems, of course, are addressed in
similar kinds of ways. That is to say, the teacher is seen by the so-
ciety and is rewarded accordingly for being a part of the develop-
mental process of the child. They see their role that way, and it is
a concept of professionalism which I think we need to talk some
more about, acknowledging that it is recognized both status-wise
and salary-wise in Japan in a way that we don't here.

Mr. OWENS. Thank you.
Dr. Moody?
Mr. MOODY. The Federal Government should, in fact, work with

those kinds of issues that it can do something about in trying to
provide services to the family, but I think also the schools as well
as the Federal Government have to make it clear that those things
about the kid cannot be a justification for people not teaching that
kid. I think we have so long used that as a justification that they
come from a one-parent family and, as Barbara Sizemore said in a
speech the other day, that means we can't teach anything to or-
phans.

Mr. OWENS. Yes. Well, I certainly don't want it to be used as a
justification, but we all acknowledge that parenting has a role in
education. If you take away that role, there has to be some com-
pensation.

Mr. MOODY. Yes, and I think we have to get back to the lotion of
the extended family. Not everyone who has been successful had
parents who were involved in their education. There may have
been someone such as an aunt or uncle or grandfather or neighbor.
I think we need the notion of community and family.

For me, one of those bottom lines is that we really have to be-
lieve in the educability of all children. We also have to understand
that schooling and education cannot be used as a justification for
adult economic inequalities.

Mr. HAWLEY. Mr. Chairman, the problems of meeting the needs
of children who are disadvantaged is complicated by the fact that
there is no institutional mechanism for pre-school children. There
are lots of different programs, and the Federal Government in fact
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exacerbates that problem by creating categories and mechanisms
and incentives in its own organizational structures which discour-
age those interactions. Those programs were developed, perhaps, in
a time when need for that interaction, while it has always been
there, was not nearly as great as it is today.

I think that whether it is this committee or the Congress in gen-
eral, we really do need to take a new look at the implications for
more children, especially children prenatal to age 5, of the things
you identified and what implications that has for the way we deliv-
er Federal programs, the incentives we create for States and local
governments to bring about coordination.

The advocates for children like the Children's Defense Fund, for
example, have their lives complicated enormously by the bewilder-
ing arraynot so bewildering to them, because they understand it
nowbut there is a tremendous array of programs and actors and
so forth they have to deal with in order to meet the needs of a
single child, and we have to worry about that problem.

Mr. OWENS. I have one last question. I would like you to make a
comment on the following. I was going to ask Mr. Finn to comment
on this we did ask himbut I would like you to comment.

Since more than two decades of awarding grants in accordance
with the conventional standards and procedures of grantsmanship
has failed to produce meaningful results for the principal targets of
Federal legislation, the disadvantaged, it is imperative that the
process of awarding grants be altered extensively. One important
modification for consideration in awarding new OERI grants in
general, and grants to assist the disadvantaged in particular, is the
adoption of new additional standards for grantee capability.

I would like your comments on that statement. This is a pro-
posed modification of criteria for determining grantee capability.
We are not saying we should have only these new items added, but
it should be integrated with the existing so-called point systems
you are familiar with.

Item one, experience with and exposure to disadvantaged stu-
dents, in other words, more than 20 percent disadvantaged student
enrollment; the presence of an active recruitment program for dis-
advantaged students; evidence of institutionalized academic sup-
port programs for disadvantaged studentsand I am talking about
center awards which go to higher education institutionsprior ex-
perience in working with disadvantaged students at public schools;
prior experience working with leaders in communities where disad-
vantaged students reside.

A second large category would be faculty research experience
and demonstrated sensitivity. There would be such items as evi-
dence of recent commitment of the department or the institution
prior to applying for the grant; a significant percentage of the fac-
ulty of the same background as the disadvantaged group to be
served; a substantial number of education department faculty
members whose areas of specialization are relevant to the problems
of the disadvantaged; a significant quantity of relevant papers,
books, and other products have been produced by the faculty.

In item three, demonstrated board and executive awareness and
sensitivity to the problem. This would include such items as some
persons serving on the institution's policy board have backgrounds
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similar to that of the disadvantaged students to be served; evidence
of recent policy decisions and special initiatives which demonstrate
concern for the disadvantaged; significant percentage of persons
with disadvantaged backgrounds in executive and middle manage-
ment positions; a significant percentage of the overall staff is of the
same background as the disadvantaged group to be served; and, fi-
nally, ci history of previous involvement of the institution with pro-
grams and projects which impact favorably on the disadvantaged
group to be served.

What is your response to adding those kinds of items to the crite-
ria with respect to the capability of an institution to carry out a
particular grant?

Mr. MOODY. Can you do that today? I mean, I think it is great. I
really feel that it is necessary. I think it moves away from the old
boy network. It makes people who have been privileged to say
other people are not mainstream to let them not be mainstream.

I think it changes the balance in the game and puts a new light
on some things. It may have some spin-off effects that if the grants
and things are large enough and enough people get refused, maybe
it would change the institution' that will be applying for those
grants.

So, it is more than just the impact of who gets the grant, but I
think it may help to change the institutions, because I think when
we look at this, we have to look at this as a continuum from pre-
school thre ugh faculty. In other words, what students get and
achieve in K-12 education should be translated into higher educa-
tion, so tnat may change the climate or corporate culture of that
higher education institution so that they will begin to get more mi-
nority faculty and staff and administrators and students.

Also, that would put a different kind of credence and credibility
to the research of many minority faculty, because, as I said earlier,
a lot of the work of minority faculty is discounted. It is not main-
stream, whatever that means.

I think it has great implications not only for the granting of the
award, but it also has implications for changing the corporate cul-
ture of higher education institutions.

Mr. HAWLEY. Mr. Chairman, may I just comment on that?
Mr. OWENS. Yes, please.
Mr. HAWLEY. Let me acknowledge that not nearly enough of our

energy has been devoted to this serious problem, but let me also
challenge the notion that we haven't learned anything over these
years that relates to the needs of disadvantaged youngsters. The
Center for the Social Organization of Schools' at Johns Hopkins di-
rector is here today. That is an example of a center which has gen-
erated considerable knowledge related to the needs of disadvan-
taged youngsters and has implemented programs that have proven
to be effective in their learning and induce equity and better race
relations and so forth. Cooperative team learning is one such strat-

e9: e know a lot more about reading. We know a lot more about
that, and so forth. I could do that list, so I don't want to suggest to
you that we haven't learned anything after all these years.

I also, I guess, want to say that I reject the notion, as you would
expect because I represent the American Educational Research As-
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sociation, that we know all we need to know. On the other hand, I
think there was a time when we did give more attention in the
award of grants to commitment and to evidence of past experience,
but even if we do that as we once did and perhaps even better than
we once did, we also have to recognize, as Dr. Moody said, that this
is a systemic problem that goes right to the roots of the number of
black kids who are graduating from high school, who are going on
to college, and who are choosing graduate school as a place to
study.

One of the things that we should be doing is supporting minority
scholars and not just through graduate work but also through post-
doctoral work. I think we need, in other words, to build the cadre.
There is a treasure chest there, if you will, that needs to be replen-
ished and needs to be strengthened.

So, I want to come back to the idea, finally, that we need to
think aboilt all this as a system. Even the agricultural extension
service in fact didn't do the basic research which they brought to
the farmer. That was done by men and women in laboratories look-
ing at germination of seeds and little test tubes and so forth.

There is a long chain that we need to find a better way to link
together. Right now, our problem is to get a better flow in the front
and to put much more emphasis on getting into schools in a sup-
portive way.

Mr. OWENS. Thank you both very much.
Mr. MoorY. Thank you, sir.
Mr. OweNs. Our next panel is a rather large one. It consists of

Dr. Linda Roberts, the project director of the Office of Technology
Assessment of the U.S. Congress; Dr. B.D. Mayberry, Acting Direc-
tor of the Carver Research Foundation, Tuskegee University; Dr.
Dale Mann, professor and senior research associate at the Center
for Education and the American Economy at Teachers College, Co-
lumbia University; Dr. Eric Cooper, Vice President of In-Service
Training and Telecommunications at Simon and Schuster School
Group; and Dr. Harriet Doss Willis, director of the Southwest
Center for Educational Equity of the Southwest Regional Lab.

Welcome, ladies and gentlemen, and please begin, Dr. Roberts.

STATEMENT OF LINDA ROBERTS, PROJECT DIRECTOR, OFFICE
OF TECHNOLOGY ASSESSMENT, U.S. CONGRESS

Ms. ROBERTS. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman, for the op-
portunity to testify at this hearing on effective schooling of disad-
vantaged students. My comments will focus on findings from OTA's
recent report, Power On: New Tools for Teaching and Learning,
and the implications for at risk students and the opportunities for
research.

OTA supports the need for more educational research and devel-
opment, specifically in the area of new technologies for teaching
and learning and for ties between research and the classroom.
Such research can contribute to greater understanding of the
teaching and learning process and bring special benefits for disad-
vantaged students.

Technology is an important resource for improving educational
opportunities for these students, as your report shows, the opportu-
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nities and the needs to individualize instruction, to accommodate
different learning styles, and to strengthen communication and sci-
entific and technological literacy. For example, technology can pro-
vide individualized practice for specific skills and individualized
records of student progress, identifying misconceptions and gaps in
understanding.

Interactive technologies give the student a sense of control and
skill often not provided through other instructional resources.
Moreover, at risk children can become experts in technology, an
area that society values and in which they have not experienced
failure.

Computer generated graphics, whole libraries of materials on
interactive video disks, educational programming sent via televi-
sion, cable, and satellite can enable these children to draw on a
wide range of resources for learning. Using electronic networks for
writing, at risk students can write for a purpose and communicate
with their peers, reaching out beyond their immediate environ-
ment.

On other networks, they can conduct scientific experiments and
in their communities, they gather data which they share with
other students all across the nation. These examples demonstrate
ways in which technology is contributing to learning in K-12
schools nationwide.

However, many at risk students have no access or very limited
access to the wide range of capabilities offered by technology. A
concerted effort must be made to assure that all students have
access to powerful technology with appropriate, responsive, and in-
novative software and teachers who are able to use it effectively.

The new center should set a goaT that at risk students have equal
opportunities to use the tea:1°1(4y and experiences that enable
them to make learning an active and meaningful experience. The
center must also focus on the role of teachers. Computers, though
powerful, are not self-implementing. Investment in technology will
be effective only if teachers receive training and support.

One of the most significant impacts of the use of computers in
the classroom is the change they make possible in teaching style.
With computers as teaching resources, teachers can fmd more time
to coach their students, to individualize instruction, and to give stu-
dents responsibility for their own learning.

While these are important overall, I believe they are most impor-
tant for classrooms that serve youngsters who have critical learn-
ing and educational needs. We find that both recent research re-
sults and current demands for change in schools make the benefits
of technology, researt.th on technology and education look especially
promising now. Cognitive science is helping us understand the
process 11 teaching and learning.

We appreciate that a number of learning styles coexist, and we
are beginning to understand how learners' preconceptions or mis-
conceptions from early formal or informal experiences may affect
their understanding, and we are understanding where there are
stumbling blocks to learning in various content areas.

However, despite the fact that much has been learned, it is only
a start, particularly with regard to at risk students. Research, the
advancing technology, a growing base of technology in schools, and
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teachers all willing to experiment create a window of opportunity
for improving education. In this atmosphere, research and develop-
ment has a greater chance to bear fruit.

Promising research directions include the development of intelli-
gent tutors, integrated tools to help students move beyond low level
tasks and concentrate on more demanding problem solving skills,
and new assessment measures. Achieving these goals will require
substantial long-term investments in R&D, closer ties between the
research community and the classroom, and contributions from
many fields.

The low level of Federal funding for educational technology R&D
in the civilian agencies, an absence of a coordinated Federal policy,
short-term commitments, and disorganized R&D efforts across
agencies mean that educational technology research and develop-
ment is not keeping up with rapidly changing technology. This and
the issues surrounding appropriate funding and organization of
educational research are areas that will require continued Congres-
sional oversight.

The proposed center can be an effective agent for educational im-
provement. It can foster dialogue among teachers, administrators,
and researchers as classroom needs and realities are tied to emerg-
ing research and technology applications. Additionally, the center
could forge new links between research on at risk students and
work with other federally supported centers.

I would add that such a center would need to have people who
have technological expertise and experience as well.

OTA's work has shown the promise of technology for education.
Let us hope that the promise can be fully realiled.

We also hope that our report can be utilized in the reauthoriza-
tion process in the next Session of Congress. We are particularly
gratified by the response that we have received from the Congress,
from State agencies, from local districts, from the industry that is
concerned with developing responsive educational products for all
students, and from the teachers themselves.

Thank you for the opportunity to present our findings this morn-
ing, and I will be happy to answer any questions you may have.

[The prepared statement of Dr. Linda G. Roberts follows:]
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STATEMENT OF LINDA G. ROBERTS

Good morning. Thank you for the opportunity to testify at this hearing on the

possibilities and potential for the proposed Cen.er on the Effective Schooling of

Disadvantaged Students. My comments will focus on findings from OTA's recent report,

Power On! New Tools for Teachirg and Learning,' and the ii.,plications for at-risk

students and the opportunities for research.

OTA's report ciearly documents the need for more educational research and

development. in particular, we emphasize the need to increase support for research,

development, demonstration, and evaluation of new technologies for teaching and

learning, and fo ties between research and the classroom. Such research2 can

contribute to greater understanding of the teaching and learning process and bring

special benefits for at-risk students.

For a number of reasons, technology is an important resource fNr improving

educational opportunities for at-risk students. Technology can motivate, individualize

Instruction, accommodate different learning styles, and strengthen communication and

scientific and technological literacy. Let me highlight som, examples of effective uses

of technology and their implications for effective schooling of disadvantaged students:

At-risk youngsters have varying achievement levels, but many are out of step and

behind their peers in curriculum subjects and some skills. Technology can provide

individualized practice necessary to develop specific skills. For at-risk students,

there is special value in practicing at one's own pace until the learning takes hold,

rather than being moved along in lockstep with the rest of the class before mastery

1. U.S. Congress, Office of Technology Assessment, Power On! New Tools for
Teaching and Learning, OTA-SET-379 (Washington, DC: U.S. Government Printing
Office, September 1988). See also Report Brief attac red.
2. This includes basic ret,arch in cognitive science and work in related fields.

1
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has been achieved. At the same time, technology can easily provide rzcords of

student progress, enabling teachers to better understand students' stumbling blocks,

gaps in learning, and misconceptions.

For the student whose command of English is weak, or who may be perceived

negatively by classmates because of past failures, the nonthreatening environment

of the computer can be a great relief, a place where mistakes can be made in

private and failure is temporary.

The interactive nature of working on a computer gives the student a sense of

control and skill, often not provided through other instructional resources.

Moreover, at-risk children can become "experts" in technology, an area that society

values and in which they .lave not experienced failure.

At-risk students may not be behind in all subjects, but often they are placed in

lower groupings when reading and related skills test low. The versatility of the

technology enables students to excell in areas of strength; for example, one

student, behind in traditional academic skills, became the class expert in computer

graphics and his talent was essential in producing the class newsletter on the

computer.

Not all students learn tne same way; some are better able o concentrate on

materials presented via computer. Video and audio presentations of material

provide alternatives for students with reading problems that make a print-based

curriculum a constant source of frustration.

2
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Computer generated graphics, whole libraries of video materials on interactive

videodisc, or educational programming se.it via television, cable, or satellite are

ways that children can draw on resources for learning.

Difficult concepts are made more understandable through graphic and symbolic

representations and manipulations of data, especially in the study of science and

mathematics. Students using microcomputer-based laboratories have tools that

allow them to see almost instantaneous results of their experiments, with, for

example, heat and temperature, and frees them to concentrate on the scientific

principles involved.

Key strategies that are essential for reading, critiquing, and improving written

work are being incorporated into software programs, which, when coupled with

appropriate instruction, can enhance students' writing facility, :nterest, and skills.

Students who succeed in their own personal communications often change

attitudes about reading, writing, and school. Through the use of electroric

networks for writing,3 at-risk students write for a purpose, communicate with their

peers, and come to see that they can move beyond the limitations of their

environment. One inner city Birmingham, Alabama, student was ecstatic when he

3. For example, the De Orilla a Orilla Project involves 20 classrooms in San Diego,
New England, Puerto Rico, and Buenos Aires. Students in bilingual education programs
communicate through writing to promote bilingual literacy. The BreadNET Writing
Project involves 1,023 students, 60 teachers in 45 classrooms in rural schools across the
United States, "ncluding several on Indian reservations. More recently, the New York
State Teacher Resources Centers have become involved in a network project focusing on
at-risk students. Although the network was intended originally for the exclusive use of
teachers, in this project teacher; have opted to open the network to specially targeted
students who are provided their own "kid to kid" computer conference. The students
have at least one class period a week of computer time in school to "talk" with other
students about their communities, their problems, their goals, and daily activ ties. The
students are developing not just a facility in using the computer, but also increased
writing skills and "technology chutzpah" which greatly enhances their self-confidence.

3
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was able to send his own digitized photograph with video camera and computer so

that he and his story "went all the way to Detroit, Michigan!"

Through the National Geographic Kids Network, an electronic network and

software database, youngsters measure acid rain and conduct collaborative

research with other student scientists around the country. In doing so, they learn

to appreciate themselves as contributers to solving problems of importance to their

community and their country. Furthermore, in the process of communicating

across States, towns, and regions, geography becomes a subject to be learned for

reasons that are personally important to them. In these projects, disadvantaged

students have access to outstanding resources and role models in science just as

their counterparts in more affluent communities do.

These examples demonstrate ways in which technology is contributing to learning in

K-12 schools nationwide. However, many students with limited English proficiency,

those with low achievement scores, and those in less affluent schools have little or no

access to the wide range of capabilities offered by technology.4 Differences in

technology use may further separate the worlds of advantaged and disadvantaged

children. Although students in Chapter 1 programs may have access to computers, their

experiences snould extend beyond drill and practice exercises. A concerted effor', must

be made to assure that all students have access to powerful technology with appropriate,

responsive, and innovative software and teachers who are able to use it effectively. The

new Center should set a goal that at-risk students have equal opportunities to use the

technology and provide experiences that enrich them and that make learning an active

and meaningful process.

4. See U. S. Congress, Office cf Technology Assessment, "Trends and Status of
Computers in Schools: Use In Chapter 1 Programs and Use With Limited English
Proficient Students," staff paper, March 1987.

4

50



47

This Center must also focus on the role of teachers. Computers, though powerful,

are not self-Implementing. Investment in the technology will only be effective if

teachers receive training and support. If teachers are to use technology tools

effectively, they must be provided with training in the skills needed to work with

technology, opportunities to see technology's potential demonstrated, support for

experimentation and evaluation, and time for learning and practice.

One of the most significant impacts of the use of computers in the classroom is the

change they make possille in teaching style. With computers as teaching resources,

teachers find more time to coach their students, watching the !earning take place,

reinforcing concepts, explaining as problems arise, and urging students on. Most teachers

find these activities the most rewarding, if challenging, aspects of teachh.g. Even if

there are only a few computers in the classroom, students can be teamed to solve

problems cooperatively, and to encourage peer tutoring. While these variations in

classroom management techniques and teaching strategies individualizing teaching,

giving students responsibility for their own learning, peer tutoring, group problem

solving, and teacher coaching are not new, they can be facilitated and enhanced with

computer and telecommunications resources. And they may afford special benefits to

at-risk students, for whom traditional classroom techniques have not been successful.

OTA finds that both recent research results and current demands for change in

schools make the benefits of research on technology and education look especially

promising now. Research in the cognitive, social, instructional, and computational

sciences is helping us understand teacher; and learning oetter. We now appreciate that a

number of valid learning styles coexist, and we are beginning to understand how a

learner's preconceptions or misconceptions from earlier formal or informal experiences

may affect understanding, and where there are stumbling blocks to learning in various

content areas. Despite the fact that much nas been learned, it is only a start,

particularly with regard to at-risk students.

5
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Research in cognitive science, developments in computer-based technology, a

growing base of technology in schools, and teachers willing to experiment all create a

"window of opportunity" for improving education. In this atmosphere, R&D has a greater

chance to bear fruit. Among today's most promising research directions are:

computer software that can make the services of an expert and sensitive

tutor regularly available to the learner;

applications tnat exploit the computer's ability to link multimedia resourres,

bringing video, graphic, and audio together to enhance curriculum materials

and presentations;

simulations, laboratory experiences, and increasingly complex microworlds

that build student understanding through exploration and guided discovery;

integrated tools and "intelligence extenders" that help students move beyond

low-level tasks and concentrate on more demanding problem solving skills;

new assessment measures that track learning, diagnose students' conceptual

understandings, and evaluate the attainment of complex skills;

design tools, "authoring systems," and "knowledge kits" that enable teachers

to create and customize their own teaching materials; and

new curricula based on a changing vision of skills students need in the

information age, shifting emphasis from what to learn to how to learn.

OTA finds, however, that reaching the promise of these directions will require

substantial, long-term investments in R&D, closer ties between the research community

and the classroom, and contributions from many fields. The low level of Federal funding

for educational technology R&D In the civilian agencies, an absence of a coordinated

Federal policy, short-term commitments, and disogranized R&D efforts across agencies

mean that educational technology R&D is not keeping up with rapid:, changing

technology. This and the issues surrounding appropriate funding and organization of

educational research are areas that will require congressional oversight.

6
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The proposed Center can be an effective agent for educational improvement. It

can foster dialogue among teachers, administrators, and researchers as classroom needs

and realities are tied to emerging research and technology applications. Additionally,

the Center could forge new links between research on at-risk students with work at other

federally supported research centers including the Learning Research and Development

Center and the new Educational Technology Center. OTA's work has shown the promise

of technology for education; let us hope that promise can be fully realized.

7
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t..A401 OTA REPORT BRIEF

September 1088

Power On! New Tools for Teaching and Learning
Amencan public schools have acquired close to 2

million computers in this decade. along with a wide
range of educational software. In 1081 fewer than one
school in five had a computer Today almost all de.
and over 00 percent have VCRs as well In addition
distance learning projects are proliferating 35 States
have protects or plans to deliver instruction via satel-
lite or other electronic communications systems This
dramatic growth reflects the desire of school distncts.
administrators. teachers, and parents to use new !earn-
ing technologies

Computers are widely distributed, and student ac-
cess has improved. But most schools do not have
enough computers to make them a central tool of in-
struction. U S public schools average 1 compute: :or
every 30 students, but there are wide vanations in
availability qt compotes, across districts and States
and between students in relatively poor schools and
those in more affluent schools School sire is a major
determinantlarger schools have proportronateiv
fewer computers Reflecting this black students who
tend to be in larger schools, typically have less access
to computers than do white students especially at the
'lementary school level Students with limited English
rrotictency have the lowest access of all Overall those

students who use computers do so an average of little
more than 1 hour per week

There is no one "best use" of technology but there
are many promising applications. The vaned sapabil-
nes at 're technologies are key to their power 'sew

interactive technologies are now Lontributmg u m-
pravernents in learning see boc They can play an
even greater role by helping children acquire basic
4416 as well as more sophisticated learning strategies

inat 'hey can continue to acquire and apply know
edge wee 'he :r lifetimes

Educational technologies are not seb.smplementing
They do not replace the teacher Ins estments r he
'ethnology will only be ettekt.ve it .eacrers relel%e
'raining arc suPno 3ut vrt% 'Pe \

eacrers ^ave had even W hours , t ,,,Tetrute
JarIne; arc mos: it t nas :err ,;es 0

anour omputers rot kow '0 eaCP /U. OrTl.:e.,
Mln ine..h.rd ',I all rcent education schrni g :ac

4J:K ,l,r111132; nernstives prepared to .eacn ,v,n ,
puters

'r most .e3CheS 151:14 ,trpt.terS apes -c": o.
more litt:c.it at t.rs: out ,ets sould

1,
yetis.
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"witt,1
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to teaching without computers If teachers are cs use
technology tools effectively they must be provided
training in the skills needed to work with technology
education that provides vision and understanding at
stateotheart developments and applications sup
por. for espenmentation and innovation and perhaps
most valuable at all time for learning and pract.ce
These elements should oe J par: at teachei prepara
on and inservrse reasher training As 'ecnnoiugy

nanges and research pro, des better understanding
at how children learn teauhers will require ,.ontinu
ins support

There are over 10 000 software products on the mar-
ket today intended for educational use in school or at
home Many are tor drill and practice although ad.
Imes in 'ekhri,..lc21, base allov.eo le%eioprnertr
more ,omplet ,ottware appimatrons 2rstr cut.on
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Despite steady improvement the quality at educa-
tional software could be much better Ircreased .apac
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Effective Uses of Interactive Technology in Today's Classrooms

Building basic skills through drills offe ing self-paced practice.
Developing writing skills by facilitating the process of crafting ideas, revising structure, and fine-tuning
one's work.
Offering opportunities tc, develop strategies for problem solving.
Providing new ways t-s understand abstract concepts in mathematics and science.
Directing student disco, try through simulations in science, mathematics, and social studies
Easing the collection, manipulation, and analysis of data for processing large amounts of information
Developing computer skills general use and for business and vocational applications.
Increasi4 access and communication opportunities for students with physical or other disabilities
Bringing tear:hers to schools in remote locations or to small groups of students wishing to study a subject
not taught in their home school.
Providing individualized instruction adjusted to each student's prior knowledge and rate and style of
learning.
Encouraging cooperative learning as students work together on computer projects in the classroom or
on electronic networks across the continent.
Easing some aspects of classroom management, such as recordkeeping, preparing instructional materi-
als, and motivating students

teachers. The result is a relatively homogeneous sup-
ply of software products that fall short of the technol-
ogy's potential. Reliance on the private sector alone
will probably not yield an adequately diverse, inno-
vative, and responsive set of educational software
products. Because affordable and tff-ctive educational
software is critical to the success of interactive tech-
nology in schools. Federal, State, and local govern-
ments will need to play larger roles in support of soft-
ware development.

Technology is changing rapidly, but educational
technology R&D is not keeping up The absence of a
coordinated Feeral policy, limited and short-term
funding, erratic political support and disorganized
R&D efforts across agencies have resulted in delayed
or lost opportunities. A substantial investment m R&D
is needed now to exploit more fully the power and po-
tential of technology for education. Among the most
promising research directions are.

intelligent tutoring systems that are responsive to
the individual learner;
applications that exploit the computer's ability to
be a multimedia controller enriching curriculum
with video, graphic, and audio components
simulations, microworlds, and laboratories that
extend understanding through exploration, ma-
nipulation, and guided discovery,
integrated tools and 'intelligence extenders' that
help students move beyond low-level tasks and
concentrate on more demanding problem solving

new assessment measures !hat track learning, di-
agnose students conceptual understandings. and
evaluate the attainment of complex skills,

design tools, "authoring systems," and 'knowl-
edge kits" that enable teachers to create and cus-
tomize their own teaching materials, and
new curricula, based on the skills students need
in the information age

Research in cognitive science, developments in infor-
mation technology, and schools and teachers willing
to experiment, all create today's "window of oppor-
tunity" for improving education. At the current rate
of investment, the Nation can expect continuing ex-
perimentation in some schools, steady but slow im-
provement in software, and spotty access to the tecti-
nology by students If the Nation wanes to accelerate
realization of the educational potential of the technol-
ogy, a greater investment will be necessary Policy-
maers at all levels of government will need to focus
their attention on four closely related areas

expanding the amount and capability of technol-
ogy in schools,
providing training and support for teachers
encouraging innovation in educational software,
and
supporting research development, demonstra-
tion. and evaluation, with emphasis on ties be-
tween research and the classroom

Copies of the OTA report Power On' \au, T ,o1.5 'or
Teaciong and Learning are available tram 'he Super-nut:-
dent at Documents US Government Printing C-nre 'A'asn-
mgton DC 204024325 202)-83-323d ,-he GPO dock num-
ber 3 052-003-01125-5 'he since .s 51: .:() Cusses et toe
'enact rot congressional use are availacle so .alling
Summates of reports are availabie at no narge 'rain the
Oftce of Technology Assessment
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Mr. OWENS. Dr. Roberts, could you just tell us a little bit about
your background? Were you ever a teacher?

Ms. ROBERTS. Oh, yes. I was a classroom teacher in Brookline,
Massachusetts, a reading specialist in rural Appalachia, a teacher
trainer, and a university professor.

Mr. OWENS. Thank you.
Dr. Mayberry?

STATEMENT OF B.D. MAYBERRY, ACTING DIRECTOR, CARVER
RESEARCH FOUNDATION, TUSKEGEE UNIVERSITY

Mr. MAYBERRY. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
I am honored to have been invited to participate in this hearing

of the Subcommittee on Select Education. I bring you greetings
from Tuskegee University and its president, Dr. Payton.

My comments are restricted to the history of the cooperative ex-
tension system and its relevance to technology transfer in the
public school system at all levels. It is important that we recognize
the fact that the educational system in the United States is not all
bad. Conversely, we must recognize the fact that we do have some
proble AS, and some of the more common problems are summarized
and published in American Education, Volume 10, number 5 and
are included here.

International comparisons of student achievement, completed a
decade ago, reveal that on 19 academic tests, American students
were never first or second and, in comparison with students from
other industrialized nations, were last in seven cases. Some 23 mil-
lion America adults are functionally illiterate by the simplest tests
of everyday reading, writing, and comprehension.

About 13 percent of all 17-year-olds in the United States can be
considered functionally illiterate. Functional illiteracy among mi-
nority youth may run as high as 40 percent.

The College Board's Scholastic Aptitude Tests demonstrate a vir-
tually unbroken decline from 1963 to 1980. Average verbal scores
fell over 50 points and average mathematics scores fell some 40
points.

Both the number and the proportion of students demonstrating
superior achievement on the SAT's, those with scores of 650 and
above, have dramatically declined.

In the process of brain-storming in search for solutions to some
of the problems in education, it has been suggested that the ap-
proach implied by the Agricultural Cooperative Extension system
might hold promise for improving the public school system. With
resnect to the history of such a system, it is of benefit to briefly
review the origin and the growth and the development and
achievements of the Negro Extension as it involved Tuskegee Uni-
versity.

The beginning of Negro Extension work was essentially the ar-
rival of Booker T. Washington in Tuskegee, Alabama in June of
1881. Once settled in his residence, his initial activities included a
series of trips throughout the surrounding rural community to do
needs assessment studies, and data from these studies provided the
basis upon which the Tuskegee University program was initially
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structured, including on- campus and off-cat -pus formal and infor-
mal educational activities.

Basic activities, so far as the farmer is concerned, include the
Farmers' Conference which is still going annually and the movable
school. Movable schools moved about the rural communities in the
area, conducting demonstrations on small and large farms on a
pre-arranged schedule. For example, in the summer of 1906, over
2,000 people a month were reached by the movable school.

Thef^ initial activities by Tuskegee University continued to grow
and received widespread acclaim as means of educating rural
people.

In the fall of 1906, Seaman A. Knapp, special agent in charge of
the farmers' cooperative demonstration work for the United States
Department of Agriculture, visited Tuskegee University. In this
visit, he talked with Dr. Carver and his staff about beginning a co-
operative demonstration program for Negro farmers in the South.

Booker T. Washington seized this opportunity to link his success-
ful but financial insecure agricultural extension operation with
that of the Federal Government. This unit initiated what is now
called a cooperative -:'....scion service.

The term "cooperative extension work" did not come into
common usage until after the passage of the Smith-Lever Act in
1914. In this case, the definition of cooperative extension work is
applicable to demonstrations and developments at Tuskegee Uni-
versity on November 12, 1906. Thus, the first cooperative extension
program in the United States emerged at Tuskegee University, and
T. M. Campbell became the first cooperative extension agent.

The cooperative extension program established at Tuskegee Uni-
versity in 1906 was the forerunner of the national cooperative ex-
tension system established in 1914 under the Smith-Lever Act. In a
recent publication describing the story of the University of Califor-
nia extension program, 1913 to 1988, achievements were described
thusly:

"For three quarters of a century, extension, the greatest adult
educational effort in the world, has served as a conduit between
the resources of the land grant university and the needs of the
people."

This quotation is applicable nationwide, and the extension
system of education and technology transfer may be adapted to the
public school system at all levels.

Now comes the big question. What is unique about the education-
al ploys used by the extension system? The answer is two-fold. In
the first place, I will venture to describe extension education as
object education or maybe more appropriately object lessons in edu-
cation. Elaborating further on objection education, it may be de-
fined or described variously, with the help of the dictionary, as fol-
lows:

Object education is something that is capable of being seen, being
touched, or otherwise sensed. It is something physical or mental of
which a subject is cognitively aware. Object education arouses the
emotion in an observer. Object education recognizes and highlights
either goals, motives, purposes, or all three.

The influence of Tuskegee University is an object lesson in edu-
cation. It is here probably that the university has had its largest
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influence. Literally hundreds of the world's leading educators have
visited Tuskegee and, impressed by the fine results secured from its
system of vocational education, have advised the adoption of its
principles elsewhere in four continents, for blacks, yellows, red,
and white alike.

Even so far-reaching a movement as the general education board
was first planned on the Tuskegee campus, and the Jeanes Fund
owes its creation to the interest stimulated by Hampton and Tuske-
gee University.

What is the basis of this system of education? It is the correla-
tion of knowledge and the actual needs of daily living with a view
of character building, family support, and community service. Tus-
kegee found itself in the rural areas of the South where this princi-
ple was applied, particularly to the vocational needs of workers on
the farms and in villages where conditions were somewhat primi-
tive, but it is of universal applicability.

It involved the combination of classroom and shop work alike,
that is, the academic and the practical types of instruction.

Secondly, extension agents or teachers are typically indigenous
leaders. By indigenous here is meant living naturally in a particu-
lar region. That is not absolute.

Far more important here is indigenous in terms G. socio-political
culture and ability to relate to and communicate with clientele in
the target area. The ability to relate to and communicate with the
target clientele often proves to be ffAr more valuable at any given
time than technical or scientific knowledge of the subject relevant
to the assignment.

In closing, what are the keys to the success of the extension
system? One, identify the particular problems in question. Two, de-
velop object lessons in education related to the specific problems
identified. Three, identify indigenous agents, especially in terms of
socio-cultural cz bility to communicate with and relate to the
target area.

Thank you.
[The prepared statement of Dr. B.D. Mayberry follows:]
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Good morning, Mr. Chairman. I am B.D. Mayberry, Acting Direc.tor

of the Carver Research Foundation and Professor Emeritus of Agriculture

at Tuskegee University, Thank you very much for inviting me to partici-

pate in this hearing on the Proposed Center on the Effective Schooling of

Disadvantaged Students.

In prior hearings, your committee and other committees of this

Congress have documented the grave crisis facing our schools and our

young people at this time. My purpose in being here today is to des-

cribe one approach to the problem of reaching the disadvantaged. This is

an approach whose origins date back over a hundred years in our history,

This model came about as a direct response to earlier crises in our

history: emergence of black Americans from 250 years of slavery

and the impoverished status of our rural avricultural population. As

a 50-year veteran of the teaching profession, it is my fervent hope

that your committee may find in this example some insights to help

meet the needs of today's disadvantaged populations.

What is the agricultural extension system and how did it get

started? Agricultural extension is one part of this nation's Land

Grant University system. This system was formally established on a

national scale by five important pieces of federal legislation passed

between 1862 and 1917. The Morrill Acts of 1862 and 1890 created

the Land Grant University system. The Hatch Act of 1887 established

the national system of state agricultural experiment stations, man-

dated to conduct "original and other researches, investigations, and

60
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experiments." The Smith-Lever Act of 1914 gave us the national

system of cooperative extension services, with a mission of trans-

mitting the results of this research directly to the farmer. An

amendment to Smith-Lever required extension to develop "practical

applications of research knowledge." The Smith-Hughes Act of 1917

created the program of instruction in agriculture and home economics.

The critical elements of the land grant system are, therefore,

research, instruction, and extension.

While federal legislation institutionalized and provided

financial support for these activities nationally, it did not

originate them. Rather, they originated out of the need manifested

throughout this nation for a way to improve the lot of rural farm

populations.

Nowhere is this more dr aatically demonstrated than in the

history of my own institution, Tuskegee University. Booker 1.

Washington arrived in Tuskegee, Alabama in June, 1881. From the

very beginning, he made a point of regularly visiting homes and

churches in the surrounding rural communities. T.M.Campbell, who

was to become in 1906 the first black extension agent, has written

that Washington had two objectives in making these visits. the first

objective was to find students. Washington met with the parents and

urged them to send their youth to his newly-established school.

Washington's second oojective, in Campbell's words, was "to get first-

hand information as to their needs io order that these needs could be
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taken into consideration in the planning of courses of study beneficial

not alone to tha students but to the families and communities from

whence they came."* I quote Campbell's words because I believe they

encapsulate and epitomize the essence of what extension does--ascertain

people's needs and meet them in a very rractical way.

From this modest beginning, Washington developed--with the arrival

in 1896 of D-. George Washington Carver--a school on wheels, out-

fitted with seeds, fertilizers, and tools to carry out practical

demonstrations for farmers and homvnikkr,.. 8y 1906, the wagons

reached over 2000 people per month. Regular farmers' conferences

were held at the school. These activities were well-established

several years before the passage of the Smith-Lever Act in 1914,

creating the Cooperative Extension System.

T.M. Campbell's 1936 book, The Movable School Goes to the

Negro Farmer, provides a marvelous example of what this early exten-

sion work meant to the rural poor.

"In January, 1912, Dr. Washington spoke to a large
group of farmers at Fort Davis, Alabama, on cutting out
the mortgage system. lie asked the farmers how many of
them carried mortgages. With few exceptions, all held
up their hands. He said, 'If I give you some advice as
to just how to eliminate this kind of thing, will you
take it?' We all agreed that we would and he gave us
helpful information which we promised to follow. When
I went home I tried to do the first thing that he had
suggested; that was to make preparation for a year round
garden. To do this I laid out a garden and planted it
according to his advice. I built a hen house, made some
coops, and my wife began to raise chickens and was soon

*T.M. Campbell, The Movable School Coes to the Negro Farmer,
Tuskegee, Alabama, 1936, p.80.
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able to sell some. We had at that time fou: milk cows
that were not giving enough milk for table JSC. After I
built a pasture and began feeding my cows i sold from
five to six dollars worth of butter eacn week. In the
meantime, I found some old tools and put them in repair,
so I didn't have to buy any new ones for making the crop
that ,ear. At nights I sold blackberries picked in the
day by my children, who were too small to work in the
field. We sold vegetables from our garden during the
early summer.

"These sidelines gave me a cash income so that I
did not have to borrow from merchants or the banks. In

the month of August, I sold $70.00 worth of watermelons
and by keeping busy planting something all the time, as
I 'tad been instructed, I made a larger crop that year
thin ever before. I was paying only one and a half
bales of cotton for rent, and yet this was the fitst
time in all my life that I didn't owe anyone at the end
of the year; and I haven't had a 'ration day' since.
Finally, the war came on and cotton went to thirty-five
cents a pound and peas to five dollars a bushel. That
year I deposited nine hundred dollars and set aside
four hundred dollars extra to run my rop the next year.
When the war ended, I had saved $3,468. I constantly
kept Dr. Washington's speech before me as a guide. In

1919, I bought 158 :cres of land from a white banker
and paid $2,450 cash for it. The next year, I spent
$450 in repairs on my home. I also spent $140.00 in
ditching the farm. Since that time, I have not been
without a bank account. At present my property is
valued at $7,810.00."

Today, the U.S. Department of Agriculture's Cooperative Extension

System extends to all fifty states. file mission of extension has grown

far beyond production agriculture to cicompw.,, a much broader program.

The U.S. Department of Agriculture defines the modern extension system

as follows:

"Cooperative - A nationwide network of educators who
serve in the national interest.

"Extension - Extending research-based knowledge and
technology from the laboratory to the community.

Ibid, p.89-90.
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"System - A unique educational system that draws on
the expertise of Federal, grate: and local partners,"*

Responding to th,! vast changes in American agriculture, the

Extension Service this year identified eight national priority initia-

tives to guide its work in the coming years. These initiatives are:

(1) alternativt, agricultural opportunities; (2) building human capital;

(3) competitiveness and profitability of American agriculture; (4)

(4) conservation and management of natural resources' (5) family and

economic well-being; (6) improving nutrition, diet, and health;

(7) revitalizing rural America; and (8) water quality. These

initiatives illustrate the very broad scope of the modern extension

system.

The consideration of extension as a model for the edccation of

today's disadvantaged urban youth brings extension full-circle. Our

historical review has shown that the Tuskegee model--forerunner of the

modern extension system--emerged pragmatically in the rural South fcom

the need for a way of reaching a people ravaged by the brutality of

slavery and reconstruction. In other parts of the country, similar

movements emerged to meet the needs of the rural poor.

Today's poor urban youthcut off from the society at l'irge and

often lacking basic skills for survival in any but an underground

economy-- may be the modern equivalent of yesterday's freed slave.

For those youths ensnared in the culture of drugs and violence, how

can we even describe them as free? I am reminded of the words of the

*U.S. Department of Agriculture Lxtun,ion Service, CoopLiative Lxtension
System National Initiatives, Focus on Issues, Washington, January,
1988, frontispiece.
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book of Revelation: "Remember, therefore, from whence thou art fallen

and repent aad do the first works or else I will come unto thee

quickly..."* Let me say a word about "first works".

Two kinds of education were provided in the tArliest extension

model, as practiced at Tuskegee throughout the early part of this

century: one was technical education; the other was moral educa-

tion. The technical education transmitted to the farmer information

on growing better crops, building homes, acquiring land. The moral

education taught the value of saving money, It taught cleanliness,

orderliness, piety, values which sound quaint in our modern permissive

society.

Grant me the license of a septuagenarian to suggest that the real

meaning of the historical extension example goes far beyond the

mechanical aspects of extension agents carrying the insights of

rzsearch to farmers. Philanthropist Anson Phelps Stokes, an early

trustee of Tuskegee Institute, wrote in 1931:

"And what is the basis of this system of education?
It is the correlation of knowledge and the actual needs of
daily living with a view of character-building, family
support and conununity service."**

The history of the agricultural extension system provides a

vast storehouse of information which can be extremely useful to

education researchers. As we apply these lessons to our contemporary

problems, however, it is important that we view t-Aension as more

than an effective method of reaching people. Rathtr, we shoulI

*Revelation.; 2:4-5.

**Anson Phelps Stokes, Tuske,,;ee Institute the Iirst Fifty Years,
Tuskegee Institute Press, 1931, pp.43-44.
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return to our "first works" and include in our research and

extension elements which inspire "character-building, family

support and community service."

Thank you for affording me this opportunity to share in this

discussion today.

6C
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Mr. OWENS. Thank you.
I may have a whole list of questions to submit to you and may

use you as a future resource as we continue to develop this idea of
what we call learning grant universities, using educational agents
instead of county agents. There are a number of different ideas
that are being tossed around.

Dr. Dale Mann?

STATEMENT OF DALE MANN, PROFESSOR AND SENIOR RE-
SEARCH ASSOCIATE, CENTER FOR EDUCATION AND THE AMER-
ICAN ECONOMY, TEACHERS COLLEGE, COLUMBIA UNIVERSITY

Mr. MANN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
I came down this morning from New York City, and I am aware

that we share an interest in the public schools in the City of New
York. I think among other things that New York demonstrates is
on a local basis what is clearly the case on a national basis. We
could lose the public schools in the United States.

A recent Harris poll, as recent as this month, has demonstrated
that 51 percent of the parents, if they had a choice, would take
their children out of the public schools.

Mr. OWENS. In New York or the nation?
Mr. MANN. That is on a national basis, sir. Fifty-one percent, if

they had the resources, would not have their children in public
schools.

I think what that represents, among other things, is the society
choosing how it wishes to deliver education. We have used the
public schools for the last 100 years. We may not choose to use the
public schools in the future, and I would believe that would be ex-
tremely dangerous.

I know that the full committee is aware of what we have created
over the last decades in a kind of a second strike, second chance
school system. It is a school system that has JTPA trainers, that
he business and industry, that has community colleges, that has
provided a second opportunity but which may now, with some new
developments, displace the public schools system.

Part of the reason that is happening is because the enrollment in
American public schools is becoming more concentrated in children
from low income families. It is becoming more black, more brown.
As that is happening, those children are more ligh needs and,
therefore, they are more high cost.

There is a substantial part of the public that believes that those
high needs and high cost kids achieve less. Therefore, while they
get less, they are more expensive to educate. There is considerable
resistance about trying to improve a school system that works with
what some call the undeserving poor.

In any case, those young people don't do very well in the public
school system, and the public school sys'..em doesn't do very well
with them. The price of failure, again to go back to a New York
City example, the dropout rate of just two New York City high
schools in any Congressional district in the city will produce 1,000
drop-outs a year, and those 1,000 kids hanging around on the
streets of Los Angeles or New York or Atlanta will cost that public
$12 million in a single year for 1,000 kids.

. :
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We are losing every fourth child to the drop-out circumstance in
the United States. We are losing the same thing as the entire pupil
population of the State of Minnesota put together, K to 12, the
whole thing gone every year. It is the same thing as today if 65
school buses were to disappear and not make it to the public
school. Sixty-five school buses disappearing from the system would
be a crisis. The fact that these kids have dropped out is regarded as
something of concern, but it is not yet a crisis.

Part of it has to do with the fact that those kids are hard to
teach, that many believe that they don't learn much. I wouldsubmit that there are some alternatives, that young people do
learn, and that among the ways they learn and learn very power-
fully is through technology.

You can look at MTV and you can put an objective test on the
words of any one of the top ten songs before any number of teenage
girls, and they will get 100 percent right. You can go into an appro-
priately engineered electronic learniag environment, go into, for
example, a video arcade, and take a loos at the persistence, take a
look at the stability of that learning, take a look at what happens
in terms of the attention span, what happens in terms of the avail-
ability of young people to learning in an appropriately engineered
environment and come to some very different conclusions about
technology.

Now, a lot of people rage against commercial television, and I
suppose I would join that, but the question is not whether or not
we object to it. The question is whether or not we can turn that to
useful social purposes, and I suggest that it is entirely possible to
load that very powerful visual medium with the kinds of values
that animate the members of this committee.

Part of the reason that I have formed that conviction has to do
with experiences that I have had with IBM. I remember being in
the delta country in the northeast part of the State of Mississippi
where there was an adult literacy interactive video disk, and it is
the same interactive that is back there on the IBM gear which the
company has been kind enough to make available.

The morning I saw it, there was a lunch break, and the techni-
cians were trying to clear the room of these people who were there
because, as adults, they couldn't read and they couldn't compute
and they couldn't function in that society. There was one woman
who wouldn't get up. She simply kept sitting at the screen.

I and a small group of people walked over and stood behind here
and someone said to her, excuse us, but what are you doing? This
woman who was clearly very poor turned around and looked up at
us and there were tears in her eyes, and she said, my children canread and my grandchildren can read, and this thing is teaching me
to read.

Now, thai, is a person who didn't make it in the existing public
school system and had not been taught successfully for whatever
reasmi, but the curriculum delivered through electronic means has
an entire different capability. The PALS curriculum shows that it
is possible for previously illiterate adults to learn s:x times faster.
In 4 months of exposure, they can catch up 27 months ef reading.

I have, in connection with IBM, been developing an interactive
that we have been using with a JTPA audience of drop-outs in
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Austin, Texas. They are previously unemployed some would call
them unemployable illiterate high school drop-outs who are none-
theless very interested in money, and they are very interested in
their own personal finances and the prospect that they may have
some role to play there.

We have built an interactive video disk system that uses the in-
terest of young people in money to brush up on some basic math
skills, some basic computational skills, and also to change their at-
titudes about their own personal responsibility and their own life
coping skills.

Next month, there will be a press conference here in Washing
ton, D.C. at which a drug abuse video interactive will be introduced
from an association of secondary school principals. It is a kiosk ap-
plication designed to sit in the hallways of a public high school and
to give kids an opportunity- to make the kinds of choices that, un-
fortunately, are too often available to them.

The difference an interactive makes is it provides a visual, imme-
diate, and dramatic consequence to the choices they make. That ap-
plication will be called Targets.

The choices that we have and the choices that will be before a
new center have to do with whether or not they are going to pay
attention to the relationship between the needs of these kinds of
learners, previously low achieving disadvantaged young people. We
know some things about the way they learn and the way they
should be taught and the possibilities of this technology.

Whether or not in the public school establishment we makethose choices, they are being made, Business and industry aremoving very rapidly past the use of stand-up/sit-down training ses-
sions with a trainer with the inevitable stack of overheads droning
through somebody's three ring notebook. Business and industry are
now moving to interactive video disk training, and they are discov-
ering that they can get their trainees to learn one-third more con-
tent in one-third less time.

If we could provide even a fraction of those gay -, a third more
content in a third less time, I suggest that we '. ald be able tomake some dramatic breakthroughs in the purpose of public
schools.

The New York City public schools this year have a budget item.
They will buy 9 million pieces of chalk. One of the questions that I
have for Chancellor Green is, how many children do we believe are
going to grow up to work with chalk? Yet, the board will buy 9 mil-
lion pieces of chalk.

There is a Federal role here. It is a Federal role because the
needs of the disadvantaged are not the preferred market for com-
mercial publishers by and large. These kids are concentrated inschool districts that are already the hardest pressed financially.
Left to its own devices, the market will develop, as it has begun to
develop, interactive video based curricula that are marvelously ef-
fective and that are pointed at gifted and talented, at high ends,
and the most well heeled of the school districts in this country.

I believe that the Federal Government has a responsibility to
make this technology available to the kids who are the neediest in
this society. If we don't do it and if we continue to let the public
schools be at risk, I believe that we are headed for a country which
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is less just, which is much less productive, more angry, and more
dangerous. We have an opportunity to do something about that.

I appreciate the opportunity to have commented about this this
morning. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

[The prepared statement of Dale Mann follows: i
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This month, a Harris poll docarented that 51 per cent of public school

parents would take their children out of the public schools if they could

afford it. it is possible to lose the public school system in the United

States. The current institution is so weak that the "other educators"

owneheLn, it--the family educates (or tragically, t does not), the peer

group educates, and the media educate. To make up for what schools have no,.

been able to do, in the last decades we have had to build an enormous 'second

strike' school system. JTPA t,ainers, calm:Laity colleges, adult literacy

programs, for-profit training, and increasingly business and industry are all

part of that second strike school system.

Those institutions and others that are now on corporate drawing boards are

ready to take over parts of th2 $185 billion-dollar-a-year business of the

public school. At the same time, pUblic school enrollments are becoming

Blacker and Browner, wnich translates into more high needs and therefore more

high cost students who, some believe, achieve less while costing more. The

net result of those demographic trends, plus the perceived ineffectiveness of
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the existing public school, is to make it increasingly more difficult to

support a 'failed institution'.
But losing the public school will make this a

less just, less productive, more angry and more dangerous country. The price

for not improving the public school---especially
for the most needy - -is

staggering.

Every 1,000 dropouts on the streets of New York or Los Angeles cost the

taxpayers $12 million a year and yet, each year, as many kids drop out as are

enrolled in the entire public school system of the state of Minnesota. Every

day, we lose 65 busloads of kids who never come back and, over their working

lifetimes, those dropouts will cost the society more than a year's Federal

deficit target, about $200 billion.

Can technology help? caTpare what at-risk students learn in class with

what they le ?--n fromiCV. A video arcade is a learning environment: the game

experience teaches, and kids pay to learn. We might object to what is being

12arned just as some people rage against commercial TV, but the technology

exists and it is powerful. The more important point is- -can it ire turned to

socially useful purposes?

The break-through tools to do that come from macro-computers with tie

dramatic power of video. IBM's "InfoMindow" equipment 1G the premier example

of what is possible. m'teir first educational application, "PALS," turns

previously illiuerat -tilts into readers six times faster than traditional

instruction: stu s gained an average of 27 months of reading skills in

only 4 months.

2
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But sore young people lack not only academic preparation but basic coping

skills for life. IBM and Interactive Inc. have developed an interactive

videodisc course that takes a student through several months of real world

decisions about their on money (Can I afford a car? Why bother to save?

?Mat about overtime? Why not run up credit card bills?) and uses that

experience to build life skills and to reinforce basic computat2n%al skills.

The program, "Mbneymasters," has been tested in a hard-core environment of

unemployed and a- exelly unemplolable former high mchool dropouts. The early

results indicate that the disc experience is more powerful than a similar

computer-assisted course or a printed text, skill gains are significant, and

the same people who dropped out of traditional schools are enormously

enthusiastic about video-disc based training.

The best industrial applications of videodisc show that learners master

one-third more content, in one -third less time. Those gains translate L o

huge savings for private enterprise and are part of the reason that GM and

Ford are alroady using 16,000 interactive videodisc systems. Xerox, Toyota,

and !CER each have 1,000 systems in place. The Arm.) .ises videodisc to teach

the subtle, complicated art of leadership in 50 per cent less time than

traditional techniques.

Currently, there are 250 videodisc-based curriculums available to public

schools. Mast are topics that appeal to the districts that can afford to

purchase them. The unavailability of disc-based instructiori for at-risk

students is not unlike the commn observation that in two sho:: xu".s, half

3
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the homes of America will have personal computers--but which half? If market

forces alone govern the availability of this
technology, then the neediest

Children will have it the least and the latest.

The argurrent for disc-based in is a simple onethe technology

harnesses the energy from the powerful visual media that already dominate the

lives of youth --and it coincides with what we know about adolescents.

Teenagers are a tough audience. Even in the best of circumstances,

teachers have to work very hard to overcome a set of attitudes that puts this

group of students dramatically at risk:

A present orientation...teenagers ignore the long-term consequences of what

they do. The future is Saturday.

The myth of Eelmanence: the words of a popular song capture the belief,

"I'm going to live forever, never going to die."

Adolescents are notoriou.,ly indifferent co Lrobability. having driven

while drunk one Saturday night, it's okay to do it again, and again, and

again.

Peer pressure. The struggle to find one's self in the eyes of others come

close to defining the transition from childhood to adulthood but it also makes

teenagers enormously vulnerable.

Personalization. If teaching is to be effective with a group that believes

it has seen everything and believes nothing, then that experience haF 3 be

directly relevant to their world, instantly responsive to what they do or

don't do. The dramatic power of video, the storage and access capacity of
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laser disc, Ind the intelligence of a micro-computer can be used to ratchet

schooling for the disadvantaged to a new level of power.

But that will not happen without the Federal governrent. If the argument

for using videodisc to reach disadvantaged students is centered on the power

of the technology, there is an equally simple argument for the involvement of

the Federal goverment in this area. It will not happen otherwise. The most

disadvantaged students are concentrated in the districts that are hardest

pressed financially. Without government assistance, these kids will never

have the benefit of something that can move tnem. New York City will buy 9

million pieces of chalk this year, but how many students will grow up to work

with chalk?

A Center on the Effective Schooling of Disadvantaged Students can make a

difference, but only if it pays attention to the unique needs of these

students, the possibilities of disc-based instruction, and its own obligation

to foster a connection between the two.
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Mr. OWENS. Thank you, Dr. Mann.
Dr. Eric Cooper?

STATEMENT OF ERIC COOPER, VICE PRESIDENT, IN-SERVICE
TRAINING AND TELECOMMUNICATIONS, SIMON AND SCHUSTER
SCHOOL GROUP

Mr. COOPER. Mr. Chairman, thank you for this invitation to testi-
fy. I and other New Yorkers support the work you have been doing
in education.

At this point, Mr.. Chairman, may I indicate to you that I have
submitted written testimony which I would like to be entered into
the record at this point.

My testimony today will focus on two interrelated issues, that is,
research on promising factors related to instruction for low income
students and the proposed Center for Effective Schooling of Disad-
vantaged Students which the Office of Educational Research and
Improvement intends to fund in fiscal year 1989.

Before proceeding, I would like to introduce myself by indicating
some educational activities I am involved with around this particu-
lar topic. Briefly, I have been working with urban school systems
for the past seven years through the College Board and now with
Simon and Schuster. The primary function of this work is to sup-
port and improve the achievement of students and improve per-
formance by teachers. In addition, I serve as the co-chairman for
the Ad Hoc Committee on Effective Schooling and, recently, I re-
ceived the MacArthur Fenwick Foundation Award to improve liter-
acy for urban middle school students through administrative and
teacher training.

As I begin my brief presentation, I would like to indicate to you
that there are some specific issues related to research in reading
that I think are critical and I think need to be addressed. That
data surrounds some of the following:

As Dr. Moody has so eloquently indicated, all students can learn,
and I add to that all students can !earn to learn with the proper
mediations. Yet, there are some specific obstacles that are put in
front of urban children, and they include the following:

Institutional attitudes of low expectations for students where one
can pick up newspapers and read where superintendents in several
areas of the country have expectations for students who graduate
from urban situations of no more than five or six grades in terms
of reading achievement.

The second obstacle that I think needs to be addressed is the lack
of minority role models that exist for students. It is estimated that,
in the next five to six years, there is going to be a 50 percent turn-
over in teachers in this country. What is being addressed to make
wire that we identify the key role models that support the high ex-
pectations for the urban minority student?

Another obstacle that I think needs to be addressed is the fact
that instructional materials, rather than being focused on higher
level skills which allow the high expectations to emerge, are fo-
cused on lower order skills. We ask students to regurgitate infor-
mation and recall factual information. We do not ask them to com-
prehend, t, analyze, and to evaluate.
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I dare say that the burger is king in this country. For the most
part, the biggest employer of our students vCao graduate from
school is Burger King and MacDonald's. What they ask our gradu-
ates to do in those operations, in my opinion, is untenable.

Another obstacle is the fact that teachers often spend less than
one percent of instructional time on higher order thinking skills at
either the elementary or the secondary level. I dare say that when
teachers spend less than one percent of instructional time on main-
taining the high expectations that we should have, that all stu-
dents can learn how to comprehend and think, we are missing the
boat in terms of the focus that we have for instruction.

Another obstacle that I feel needs to be addressed that goes
beyond the technology issues that are being addressed by both of
the illustrious presenters who preceded me are poorly developed
textbooks and basals that are used to support the education of
urban students. I might add that in the area of hardware, we
might be making some general gains in terms of what is being de-
veloped, but in the area of software, we continue to stub our toes
regarding what we proceed to do.

I am frightened that what we will have with the use of comput-
ers is just retreaded computer software that replicates all the prob-
lems that textbooks have in them today.

Another obstacle that I feel needs to be addressed is teachers
who lack the exposure to strategies which prepare students for les-
sons. I think it is critically important that we help the student3
bridge the gap between what they know and what they do not
know, that we do not primarily focus our attention on teaching stu-
dents specific areas or literacy skills such as that advocated in Cul-
tural Literacy, E. D. Hersch, but that we think about the processes
of education, how students are able to bridge that gap between
what they know and what they do net know and how students can
begin to identify what they know and what they do not know.

I also feel that a critical area that needs to be addressed is a lack
of partnerships that exist in schooling among the home, the school,
and the community. For example, some of the research that has
been emerging out of Bloom and the University of Chicago suggests
that the simple grading of homework is key for providing the link
between the home and the school so that parent partnerships in
schooling begin to emerge. When that is done, student achievement
is improved.

Another obstacle that I feel needs to be addressed is the fact that
students spend less than five minutes per clay outside of school on
reading, and in school, they spend only seven to eight minutes per
day. Out of school, they spend apps oximately 130 minutes per day
watching television.

Maybe it is going to be an improvement in terms of what Dr.
Mann is talking about in terms of how that technology is used, and
I believe it is. The critical issue here is you do not teach students
how to read without giving them the opportunity to read. They
need to be able to pick up textbooks and readers and use them and
process that and interact with that material as they attempt to un-
derstand and comprehend the language of the text.

You do not do that with technology. You do not do that with tele-
vision. You do it through t'-e use of printed material.

91-637 - 89 77



74

That printed material can be computer based. It can be through
the use of technology, but in my opinion, I am more concerned
about what students do %/hen they pick up a book or when they do
not pick up a book.

Another concern of mine specifically that I have not heard ad-
dressed here is that principals and administrators often place their
best teachers at the secondary level. They handle the so-called be-
havior problems that secondary students exhibit. It is important
that we begin to address the concerns of students at an earlier
grade so that the best teachers are not only at the high school level
but also exist at the lower elementary level where those problems
can be nipped in the bud before they begin to fester.

Recommendations regarding specifics in terms of what 1 believe
research is indicated and that we need to consider are alluded to
by me in my written testimony. I will not take the time of the com-
mittee at this point to express them.

I do have specific questions aiid concerns regarding the center
that has been proposed here. I believe that much more discussion
and planning needs to occur with the right people. I feel that some
of those people al? sitting in this room. I feel that Chuck Moody
and others represent those kind of people.

When I look at $1.6 million that is considered as an expenditure
for a center, I smile and laugh, primarily because how much
money is really needed to begin to address the considerations that I
believe we are beginning to just touch the base on. I think a lot
more consideration needs to be given.

I would rather see a proactive effort rather than a reactive effort
in terms of particular needs. I would rather see existing support
being used as you have indicated, sir, in your testimony regarding
the centers that already exist, and I would rather see those centers,
in line with other potential centers, beginning to address the isola-
tion of the education of disadvantaged students for our students
whom we try to address in the uioan centers.

I believe it is critically important for us to begin to identify the
minorities who are conducting the appropriate research in these
areas, and I believe that we need to begin to build a communica-
tion network that brings these people together from the East Coast
to the West Coas..

I believe we need to begin to address what I believe is most im-
portant in education, and that is higher expectations for all stu-
dents in the appropriate mediated experimental phases that might
exist, in particular, research based activitiE s that are supported by
universities, centers, and other people who are truly concerned
about the education of minorities.

Thank you for this opportunity to testify, and I would be pleased
to answer any questions that you might have.

[The prepared statement of Eric J. Cooper follows:]
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Ms. Chairman and Members of the Subcommittee, I thank you
for this invitation to testify and appreciate the work you have
been doilg in support of education.

May I mention, Mr. Chairman, that you have received

written teL'imony which I would like to cater into the record.

My testimony today will be focused on the education of
disadvantaged students. The testimony reflects a primary

philosophy that all students can learn to 'earn with the proper
educational mediation. How teachers intervene, how parents

intervene and ho'? the community intervenes to support improved

instruction for :hese students is of paramount importance.

Improving the delivery of instruction for students, who at an
earlier age were deprived of the opportunity to experience

essential educational activities (e.g., exposure to reading

through parents who read to them on a consistent basis; trips
to museums, zoos, etc.; and, meaningful, educational, preschool
experienca), is of critical importance. Research is clear on
the issue that, when instruction is appropriately matched to
the developmental and academic needs of student3, all students
will learn.

Over two r't and present decade, we have been more
concrete about the iwrovement of instruction since we have
continued to gain knowledge about the processes of learning.

This knowledge has emerged primarily out of the line of

research identified with cognitive science. It is this

research, focused on improving the thinking of students, which
has begun to address the transaction by which information is

imprinted, communicated or understood -- the "how" of "how we
learn." Yet it is also over this period of time that, as Linda
Darling-Hammond pointed out to a gathering of educators in
Florida dealing with minority issues in education, "between

1972 and 1980, use of teaching methods that might encourage the
development o2 high-order thinking abilities, e.g., project or

laboratory work, writing taks, and student-centered

so
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discussions, declined in public schools..." The recent reports

on reading and writing produced by the National Assessment of

Educational Progress also document the fact that the average

performance of students on the important outcomes of education

is simply not high enough to meet the needs of the Nation.

C:::+arly, the Nation, as well as students, remains at risk.

The reasons given by many researchers and educators for

this decline in the ability of students to perform the more

important higher-order thinking skills related to education are

based on the observation that many tests, textbooks,

curriculums and teacher expectations for students have

increasingly focused on minimal skills (e.g., literal

comprehension, routine computation, factual recall), rather

than the skills which may lead to a higher level of thinking by

students (e.g., inferential and critical problem solving,

comprehension, representation, elaboration, evaluation and
critical analysis). The National Assessment data also suggest

"there is more cause for concern about the ability of students

to solve problems requiring higher-level skills and

understanding of basic princirt.,s than their ability to recall
discrete facts or to perform routine operations."

This need to focus on improving the thinking skills of

students is well documented -- one cannot pick up an

educational journal without seeing reference to research

emercing out of cognitive science. Yet it is mainly the

iLst'iric about thinking that has flourished. The application

of teaching for thinking to classroom practice still lags far
behind. Classroom materials in widespread use still emphasize

the acquisition of minimal skills. Teachers and administrators

continue to purchase materials which are steeped in teaching

students low-level basic skills without regard for what

students need to learn to exist as active members of tht.

general society.
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When teachers, administrators and parents focus on what

should be the end result of instruction (i.e., improved

comprehension and thinking), maintain high expectations based

on how well students are able to perform higher-order skills,

and learn to manage classrooms more appropriately, students

will learn to learn. Because of the acute problems related to

minority performance, there is a need to objectively analyze

what does work.

There are specific organizational and instructional

arrangements which have proven successful in educating the

disadvantaged. Levine and Eubanks have reported that "....such

arrangements emphasize provision of educational assistance to

improve reading performance through tutoring before school,

during lunch, or after school, utilization of teachers' aides,

reductions of non-essential time in art, music, or other

subjects, formation of smaller in -class groups for low

achievers than for other students..." (Levine & Eubanks,

Educating Black Children: America's Challenge, Howard

University Press: 1987, p. 22).

Other researchers, such as 6 njamin Bloom (University of

Chicago), Fritz Ianni (Teachers Col. le, Columbia University)

and Barbara Sizemore (University of P.ttsb,rgh), stress the

importance of linking the home, school and community in a a

partnership based on instruction (e.g., the use of graded

homework is identified as a factor related to improved student

achievement). Other instructional arrangements include the

following:

Enhancing the understanding, of both teachers and

students, of the purposes of reading, e.g., how

reading is applied to solving problems; and sharing

the need to comprehend, to think, to understand

something that is written across subject, grade, age

and school.

F)
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Activating relevant background knowledge has been

found to be a critical factor related to how well

students will be able to comprehend reading

material. If the teacher discovers students do not

have sufficient background for the reading

assignment, he/she needs to prepare students for the

material prior to giving it to the students.

Activities which build on what students know from

their experiences should be captured and used as a

bridge between what they know and do not know.

Teaching students to identify, paraphrase, and

summarize key concepts and main ideas in reading

assignments, goes beyond the simple teacher-directed

statement that the main idea usually occurs in the

first and last sentences. Students need to learn

that vocabulary is not just a number of isolated

words which need to be memorized; they are instead

words which represent concepts/thoughts that the

author applies to the structure of the passage.

Cricital evaluation/comprehension should be the
primary purpose for reading. Yet researchers have

stated that less than one percent of instructional

time is spent engaged in the active processing of

concepts by students and teachers. Much too much

time is spent on lecturing by the teacher; teachers

should avoid delegating the passive activities to

students, w "le retaining the active learning

responsibilities for themselves, i.e., talking,

listening, responding,, and analyzing. There are

numerous activities which support critical evaluation

and comprehension (see Readlno, Thinking and_concept

Development College Board, 1985).

Monitoring or assessing student comprehension is of

critical importance, but sadly,, very few instruments

80
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in use are up to the task. An exception is the

Degrees of Reading Power, New York's and

Connecticut's assessment instrument, this instrument

is designed explicitly to assess p'rformance on

cognitive dimensions associated u.th reading, rather

than one which is designed to develop rote mastery of

narrow sub-skills.

Restructuring/reorganizing a new schooling unit which

might be called "The Basic School," to include

kindergarten through grade three. Ernest Boyer has

stated that in this school, grade levels would be

blurred. "It is foolish to fret over whether to fail

a student in grades one or two. After all, children

develop at different rates and whether a student is

in the first grade or second grade is

incensequential" (Educating Black Children:

America's Challenge, Howard Lniversity, 1987,

p. viiii).

The strategies briefly described herein, indicate some of

the directions -- some of the cognitive skills and

organizational arrangements which we must use as learners and

to which we hope students are exposed in the course of the

schooling. -' a are obviously not the only suggestions which

may be 1.ste There are many other strategies for teaching

and learning which should be the shared responsibility of

schools, teachers, parents, and students.

Research has given us the key to understanding a very

complex issue. Obviously, more research needs to be done, but

it is applied research which is so critically important. We do

not need the line of research des zed in the Office of

Educational Research and Improvement's proposal for the Center

on the Study of the Education of Disadvantaged Children. To

what end does this lead us, and what can be accomplished with a

proposal for 1.6 million dollars? Instead, we need to

8
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reinforce and support the level of applied research already

occuring at institutions such as the University of PittsL.....rgh's

Learning and Research Development Center, or at the University

of Illinois's Center for the Study of Reading, or at many other

outstanding research centers and universities which are already

engaged in the application of cognitive science research.

In concluding my remarks, it is my hope that we will

begin to remove some of the obstacles which deny all students

access to impoved learning. Obstacles such as minimal

competency tests and instructional materials stressing

ower-order )bjectives need to be removed. Administors and

teachers who do not maintain high expectations for all students

need to be retrained or removed. Teachers who are unable to

teach their subject areas also need to be retrained or

removed. And, transition programs which remove disadvantaged

students from the mainstream of regular classrooms need to be

eradicated or, r.t the very least, linked with the regular

curriculum in a way which minimizes disruption of academic

learning time (research suggests students only ..pend 15 percent

of the school day on academic tasks).

Mr. Chairman, I again thank you for this opportunity to

express concerns and suggestions regarding hte education of

disadvantaged students. I would be glad to answer any

questions that you or your committee might entertain.

4773j

5



82

Mr. OWENS. Thank you.
Dr. Harriet Doss Willis, please proceed.

STATEMENT OF HARRIET DOSS WILLIS, DIRECTOR, SOUTHWEST
CENTER FOR EDUCATIONAL EQUITY, SOUTHWEST REGIONAL
LAB

Ms. WI Lus. Good morning. It is an honor to have this opportuni-
ty to test ify b^fore the committee and you, Chairmr n Owens.

I also submitted a written document for the rec.,rd. It is my testi-
mony, and I am not going to read one word of it. I would like toexpand on and reemphasize some of the points that I made in that
testimony.

I come at this from the perspective of an urban inner city educa-
tor. For more than 30 years, I have been in the field of education.
The first 15 of those years, I taught elementary school in St. Louis,and I have never had the opportunity to teach other than black
disadvantaged students.

I started that experience with a class of 47 first graders, and I
think when I left 15 years later, the smallest number of students I
ever taught was 37. I temper that statement by saying that I was
very fortunate to have had the experience of teaching black young-
sters in the inner city of St. Louis to read, compute, to write, and
to feel real good about themselves for that length of time.

Since that time, I have worked in three different regional educa-
tional laboratories and in s)ne department of education. All of the
work that I have done thus far has been directed toward urban mi-
nority disadvantaged education. So, that is the context in which I
am going to make my comments.

I thought the conditions for children in the 1950's and 1960's
were really bad. I describe the kind of classroom I had, the number
of students I had, and in my current work, I am finding that those
conditions are considerably worse.

There is no unitary definition, I don't believe, of what is disad-
vantaged. I think there are significant regional differences.

In cities like New York, places like New Jersey, 3altimore,
Maryland, and parts of the South, in spite of the 1954 1,_ own Deci-
sion, there are still lots of classrooms that have all black studentsin them. In those classrooms, there is the racism of low expecta-
tions, and I call it racism because many of those individuals simply
believe by virtue of the fact that those are black students that they
are not going to do very well, and they proceed to interact withthem in that manner, and that is very destructive.

In the cities of the Southwest and the WestI have adopted Cali-fornia as my home currentlywhile the schools are more ethnical-
ly integrated, typical classrooms have large numbers of poor chil-dren. Some of those classrooms have as many as six different lan-
guage groups. There are a number of poor black children and a
number of poor white children.

feel that the public doesn't really know that. They don't know
to what extent we have primarily poor children in our inner city
schools.

It is my view that anyone who can pay their bills and have a few
cents left over puts their child in a parochial or private school, and
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that even includes many of our teachers who teach in our public
schools. They don't have their children there.

I appreciated Chuck Moody's comments about Ron Edmonds'
statement that the schools teach the children of the families they
must, and since those families don't have much of a voice in the
way schools are run and what benefits their children, those chil-
dren are not taught as well.

Mr. OWENS. Excuse me, Dr. Willis. I certainly don't want to cut
off any of your testimony. If you will please wait for about 10 min-
utes, I have to go down for an important vote, and I hope all the
panelists will also wait for the questioning period. I appreciate
your indulgence.

[Recess taken.]
Mr. OWENS. Dr. Willis, you were on a roll and accelerating. I

hope the break doesn't lessen your intensity.
Ms. Willis. No, it hasn't. I feel a sense of urgency about this

whole situation. So, no, it won't break my momentum at all. I will
just pick up where I left off.

I would like to make a correction, though. I made the statement
that only poor children are in America's public schools, and when
parents have any option at all, they send them to parochial and
private schools. I think I said public schools.

Let me continue. There is a condition having to do with the
schools the mselves, and that is some of our most competent and
well trained teachers are like me. They arc: aging, and they are re-
tiring. Many of the novice teachers are not prepared to meet the
challenges of working in urban areas, especially the kind of cir-
cumstances I just described where you have six language groups
and limited English proficient black students and limited English
proficient white students.

I am not sure I would do very well with that set of circum-
stances. Furthermore, you have 30 of them in a classroom.

I would like to speak to the committee's report and its proposal
for a national center and what some of the specific characteristics
might be. T commend that approach except that I don't think it will
take one. I think because if the regional differences, it is more
likely to need four and that there are enough a' ternatives that one
might consider that tnose four should be encouraged to address al-
ternative models of serving urban disadvantaged students.

One of the things that when one looks at effective schools one
sees is that while the characteristics may be present, the approach-
es to doing the job and getting success are often very different. So,
I think that we need to consider alternative approaches.

It is clear to me that long term conccntrated research and devel-
opment that involves professionals who are willing to work at
school sites is really important and that these individuals must
have experience conducting their work in these settings. $1 or $2
million is ludicrous to address this problem. We probably need be-
tween $35 and $50 million.

As a country, we tend to put our money where our priorities, and
it is obvious that our priorities are not in seeing to it that disad-
vantaged children become more successful.

I would like to talk a little bit about what I Lelieve can be done.
There is certainly more evidence of what works for disadvantaged

4
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students than is being implemented in any schools I know about.So, first, I think the range of solutions that have been tested and
have produced results need to be communicated in a manner that
school leaders can use it.

The way to higher promotions and excellence in universities is
not to disseminate their findings to schools. That is not how you
get promoted. That is not what your tenure committee considers.
As long as that is the condition, it is really difficult to get some of
those best studies to school people without a middleperson inter-
vention.

There are studies of school content, a lot of them. There are stud-
ies of sensible middle and junior high school organization and in-struction. Recently, there are a number of studies of alternative ap-
proaches to traditional high school organization and instruction.So, I think there is a lot that is known, and I spend most of mytime in schools. As I mention some of the solutions that might be
tried, many of those school people don't know what I am talking
about.

To my knowledge, there is no concertd effort to assist an urban
school district with implementing the best knowledge from kinder-
garten through grade 12. Certainly, someone may install a middleschool experimental program or come along and install a secondary
drop-out prevention program. But there is very little assistance to
a school district to look at tl,e entire program from kindergarten
through grade 12 in urban school districts.

I believe it will take organizing, synthesizing, and reporting the
evidence about what we know already. In order to do that, of
course, it would require, as you mentioned in your report, some col-laboration between researchers, developers, and disseminators. The
mechanism for such collaboration has not existed, nor have the
fiscal and human resources been available to any significant extent
directed toward collaboration.

Collaboration is usually mentioned in grant requests or propos-
als. After everything else has been mentioned, there is a line, typi-
cally, about collaboration, and it is an effort that is expected to
occur on top of the primary work that the researchers, the develop-
ers, and the disseminators conduct. This approach doesn't produce
much collaboration, because there isn't much in the way of empha-
sis on that being a major outcome.

A second thing that needs to happen once we use the knowledge
that we have and get it into the schools for demonstration models
of improvement is that we need to work with the urban educators
to identify where the gaps are and with them in the existing
knowledge base for the purposes of launching additional R&D ef-
forts. I think we do know a lot, but I think there are some things
we probably don't know, especially as we look at a State whose
public school student population is now 50 percent. The terms "mi-nority" and "majority" are taking on new meaning in the south-
west part of the United States. and it is increasing in other placesin the country.

I think that it would be fine if it could all be driven by technolog-
ical advancement, but I think you need human beings, teams of
technical assistance with experience working in urban districts to
help plan, implement, and evaluate programmatic efforts based on

88
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research and development knowledge. As you wrote in your report,
Mr. Chairman, direct technical assistance to districts and schools
similar to the agricultural county agents is needed.

Districts and schools serving the most needy students seldom
have the time or the staff to conduct a comprehensive review of all
of the available evidence about what may work for particular situa-
tions and students. It is not that those people aren't busy working.
They are dealing with such an array of problems that cur society
has placed upon them. They feed the children. They are attempting
to do drug abuse education. They are attempting to do AIDS educa-
tion. They are attempting to serve the youngsters who have handi-
capping conditions, and they are attempting, also, to do what
American schools were created for in the first place.

So, it is not that they don't work hard, but it is simply that the
problems are so overwhelming for most urban educators and there
is a such a wide array of problems that they can't stop and reflect.
Technical assistance in the schools working with a small committee
of those people can help them do thi-.t.

I have an anecdo,,e that stresses this very much. I was recently
asked to go to a high school district of four high schools that eight
different districts' elementary schools feed into. Those four high
schools have a 40 percent minority population pretty nrich de-
scribed as I indicated earlier.

We visited the schools, interviewed the professionals, interviewed
teachers, and what was probably most significant, we interviewed
students. When we asked the district to give us students to inter-
view, we got the members of the student council. So, we had to
hang out on the school yard so we would get some real students
that we thought might be more needy than the students on the
council.

Few of the professionals in those four schools knew much about
the increase in the minority population. They had not had as ex-
tensive a minority population. We just asked around, and they
said, oh, I think it has increased by about 10 percent. They had no
idea that almost half of their student population was minority pop-
ulation.

They were not aware that their tough policies regarding attend-
ance, homework, and class participation were not even understood
by many of the students. Fortunately, I had a Spanish speaking
professional with me who was able to converse with those students
in their language, and they said, sometimes we break rules and we
didn't know it was a rule we should not break.

And these tough policies are just simply not working. My analo-
gy is that I tried golf lessons once and was such a dismal failure
that I dropped out of that. That is exactly what was happening for
many of those students. Human beings cannot experience failure
but so long.

b this particular district, they were tracking, expelling, and sus-
pending students as a response to this new student pnpulation. My
colleagues and i were able to make recommendations based on
R&D outcomes ar 1 knowledge of effective practices occurring in
other high schools in the nation to the superintendents and the
principals. Further, we are also available to provide assistance with
implementing the recommendations.
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Now, we try to take individuals to the trough to drink, and some-times that is very difilcult. But if we can get them to sip a littlebit, we can move on to providing them with some real assistance,
because there are some solutions to almost everything we identifiedas a problem in that school district.

That kind of on-site and follow-up assistance is .imply not avail-able that often. That doesn't mean that we don't need significant
basic research continuing to occur, but we do need a systemic ap-proach that we get that research, we get it translated so schools
can use it, and we take it to them, and we can't do that only withtechnology.

The research and development and technical assistance has totake place in the schools on a long-term basis. It can't wait for twomore Sessions of Congress to get started, because we have already
lost a generation of black students. I know that for sure. They aredoing what the newspaper calls "drive-by shooting" in the streetsof Los Angeles right now. Some of those were children who were inour public sii.00ls in Los Angeles.

There are concerns about working with families. I heard some ofthose concerns expressed here, and I applaud the efforts that aredoing that successfully, but schools have a rare opportunity towork with young people six hours a day, five days a week, 180 daysa year. For many youngsters, that is far more time than they haveto interact with overburdened or disturbed parents or other care-takers.
The focus also has to be on academic learning as well. Many ofthe concerns about self-image, responsibility, and behavior woulddiminish if children felt worthy because they felt competent. Iknow I watched a lot of surly, unhappy, and misbehaving blackchildren become contributors when they began to do well in school.And I still believe that we need good instruction, changed poli-

ciespolicies that say to a youngster you are going to lose 20 per-cent of your grade when you are out of this school 5 times. Well,the natural consequence uf being out of school is that you have tocatch up, and we ought to make that natural consequence availableto our high school stuent.: to at least try. An automatic decline in
a percentage of the gradec_nd this is not an atypic 1 policy in thisnationis very detrimental to getting those youngsters to feel thatthey have some responsibility for catching up.

That is just one of the policies. I think any national center that
addresses these issues needs to look at State and local policy about
what happens to these youngsters. tracking policy, courses like .5algebra. I don't understand what .5 algebra is. You either tr ke al-gebra or you don't, and I firmly believe for many of these young-sters, algebra in the ninth grade is the gate that keeps them from
going anyplace after that.

So, even if it takes two years for some of these youngsters to get
the concepts of algebra, I would be willing to keep them in highschool longer with significant work and an opportunity for some ofthe vocational education activities as well so that they will staythere.

My final comment is about technology. It is just simply because I
had terrible experiences this last year. I went to a school that was

9 0
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well equipped. It had four 30-station computer centers, and there
were opportunities for interactive +echnology going on there.

However, there was a policy in that school. If the low performing
students were not doing well, they didn't get to use either the sci-
ence equipment in the science program or to use the computers. So,
we need to look carefully as we are promoting technology that the
services of those opportunities get to the youngsters who need them
most.

Thank you for this opportunity.
[The prepared statement of Harriet Doss Willis follows:]
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It's Time We Dealt Seriously
With Disadva.:taged Children

I consider it an honor to be asked to appear before the Select Education

Subcommittee and its chairman, Major R. Owens. The subcommittee's recent

preliminary staff report, the chairman's personal comments, and today's hearing

convince'., di.: the plight of the Disadvantaged Child remains a national concern.

This morning I intend to limit my testimony to three issues. First, I want to talk a

little about the plight of the disadvant:.gecl student. The subcommittee is no stranger

to the statistics; however, I don't believe we can restate them enough if shock is

what it takes to focus attention on this national tragedy.

Second, I want to say something about the public apathy that limits our collective

efforts to deal with the challenge posed by our nation's p"or and underserved

children. The American people are not heartless. They certainly are not inclined to

work against their own best interests. So why is it nearly 30 percent of our

children are allowed to receive a substandard education that cripples their

opportunities for future happiness and in die process threatens the vitality of the

entire nation?

Third, I intend to discuss the notion of a National Laboratory for tht Improvement

of Education for the Disadvantaged. The subcommittee's recent report proposes

such an institution and I believe the notion has merit.

1
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The Disadvantaged Student Problem

Henry M. Levin of Stanford University, no stranger to this committee, has long
been interested in the issue of disadvantaged or "at-risk" students. In a recent paper
(1) he introduced us to a key definition and some graphic statistics.

First, he tied a definition to the label "at-risk" that I take to mean "disadvantaged."

"At-risk students," writes Levin, "are those who lack the home and community
resources to benefit from conventional schooling practices." That's probably a

bigger number than those counted for Chapter I purposes. Either way, it's a lot of
children.

Such individuals tend to be poor students. They are frequently drop-outs. And
they're concentrated among minority groups, immigrants, non-English-speaking

families, families headed by single mothers, and tl.e poor.

Levin points out what those of us who work with this population have long known.

at-risk students begin school behind their classmates. And stay there, "By sixth
grade," says Levin, "the at-risk student is two years behind grade level, by the
twelfth grade they are four years behind."

This group of students is increasing. Levin reminds us that not all minonties are

disadvantaged and many who are don't come from ethnic or racial minonty groups.

Nevertheless, the minority population is often used as a proxy for assessing the

growth of the disadvantaged. Using that barometer, by the year 2020 minority

children will represent almost half of all children 17 and under (2). I should point

out that in my adopted state of California, we've already reached that milestone.

Not only are the numbers of at-risk students increasing, but Levin says their degree

of disadvantage is also increasing. He points out that fewer Hispanic high school

graduates now go on to post-secondary schools, despite the vs idespread loosening

of admissions standards "The dramatic change in participation," says Levin, "may

have been occasioned by poorer academic preparation and thus lower eligibility for

( 4
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postsecondary education or less adequate financial resources, both factors
associated with increasing disadvantaged."

The disadvantaged are not a hidden minority. And as their ranks swell, they're

going to become even more evident to the rest of society. Levin worries that well
see the emergence of a dual society with a large and poorly educated underclass. I

already see it in many of the communities where I work. Theseare the individuals
who now experience or will soon face high unemployment rates, low earnings, and
menial occupations,

Levin goes on to make a point that shouldn't be lost on this subcommittee. poor,
uneducated, and unhappy as they may be, this underclass population still hasa

vote. Why would any of us think they'll be content to maintain a system that keeps

them at the bottom? Society needs to heed Levin's warning that "economic and

educational inequality, in conjunction with equal political rights, suggests future

polarization and intense conflict."

Why Don't We Do Something?

If things are as bad as Levin and others suggest, why isn't something being done
about the problem?

One answer, of course, is that the public thinks things are getting better even as

they deteriorate. The much ballyhooed reform movement has captured the public's

attention. And in so doing, the movement has shifted the attention away from the

disadvantaged children.

David Clark of the University cf Virginia, in a recent paper (3), says "The puol,c

believes that education is in a period of reform, that those rm.:as were initiated

during the Reagan administration, and that they are working."

I am not here today to discuss the so-called educancnal reform movement. Salk e

it to say that it hasn't done much for disadvantaged children.
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Clark says the Reagan administration "... has altered the priority placed on equity
and redirected the concern of the public and policymakers to excellence, standards

of performance, and individual competition."

Professor Clark concludes his paper by saying the Reagan administration has

changed education policy over the past eight years. Fc.emost among these changes
is "... inattention to equity concerns across toe board, the poor, minorities,
'women, and handicapped."

The Reagan administration, he says, has convinced the public that raising standards

and expectations will benefit all segments of the population, including the

disadvantaged. And if not, it's probably because they didn't try hard enough.

Besides, argue those who think we're already doing enough for these students,
isn't Chapter I for at-risk children!

Yes, of course. But it's an insufficient response. Levin says we :equire a "four-
fold expansion" of Chapter I. Levin, an economist who knows how to do a budget
analysis, says the country' needs to find $18 billion beyond the present . -.orations
for at-risk students. That's a lot of money.

Mr. Chairman, I believe that if it were in your power to prnvide these dollars you
would do so. I believe that Congressman Hawkins, our long-time champion of the

disadvantaged, would do the same. But I am not so naive as to believe we could
expect many of your colleagues to go aim&

And that brings me to my third point.

Show Tkein We Can Make a Difference

I ar ud Chairman Owens for calling this °ye:. hearing. We need more of
then We need to capture the pt'bli 's attention. We need to build the argument

4

96



93

that we have a problem in this country and it's one that needs to be addressed, now,

at all costs.

Concurrently, we need to build the case that we are capable of doing cn-nething

about the problem once we get the public to focus on it. Once we have their

attention, we need to be able to prove that additional federal resources can make a
difference.

That's why I am so supportive of your call for a National Laboratory for the

Improvement of Education for the Disadvantaged.

Frankly, I don't believe that even an awareness and appreciation of the problem will

produce an outpouring of funds unless we can demonstrate that we have some

solutions ready at hand.

Professor Levin says we need a four-score increase ;n Chapter I funds. By

implication he's saying Chapter I is effective with the Lhildren were concerned

about. I'm not so sure.

Robert E. Slavin of Johns Hopkins University wrote in a recent paper (4) what I've

found in my own work with schools ... "Achievement effects of participation in

Chapter I programs tend to be small, and to be limited to the early grades and to the

students who are least behind."

Slavin and his colleagues at Johns Hopkins' Center for Elementary and Middle

Schools say we need to do a lot more thinking about Chapter I before we dump

huge amounts of new dollars into the program.

And the things he says we need to do are exactly what this subcommittee proposes

for a National Laboratory.

That is, Slavin says we need to develop comprehensive, well-structured approaches

that includes excellent training procedures, teacher's manuals that work, and
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curriculum materials that make a difference. And we need to do this in conjunction

with those urban and rural schools that enroll significant numbers of disadvantaged

students.

Time isn't on our side. The class of at-risk students is growing fast. But we know
a lot about the problem. We know a lot about what it takes to develop the model

programs needed to address these students' particular learning needs. What's

missing are institutions --national laboratories-- that have sufficient resources, a
critical mass of talent, and a congressional mandate to make a difference with

disadvantaged students and the schools that enroll them.

I'd suggest the Congress create four of these institutions; they should be given a
similar charge, but encouraged to develop competing models or approaches. Give

them ample resources --$35-$50 million :ach for five years-- to accomplish their

task. And link them up with existing regional laboratories to ensure that the results

get transmitted quickly throughout the nation.

We're talking about a lot of money -- more than the current educational research

budget of OERI. But we're also talking about spending a penny of the Chapter I

dollar to ensure that the remaining 99 cents makes a significant difference in the

lives of those children most in need.

Mr. Chairman, I applaud you and your subcommittee for staging this hearing. It's
time we begin to deal seriously with disadvantaged students.
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Mr. OWENS. Thank you.
It is hard to know where '..o begin, but why don't we begin with

technology. You made the statement that technological innovations
are most important for "at risk" students. Can you elaborate on
that, Dr. Roberts?

Ms. ROBERTS. I think we have heard very eloquently described
some of the most fundamental issues that have to be addressed in
education for these youngsters: providing them with environments
that support learning wherever that learning takes place; giving
them an opportunity to excel wherever their strengths lie; in the
beginning, providing them with neutral, non-judgmental teaching
and opportunities to learn; connecting those youngsters to the
mainstream in whatever way is possible.

Our evidence is that there is an awful lot that technology can
provide as resources to make tb Ise kinds of efforts happen. I would
like to give you an example of what is happening in your own
State, Mr. Chairman.

The New York State Teacher Resource Centers, nuw some 90 of
them across the State, have two principal areas of concern in sup-
porting teachers. One is the broader use of technology in all sub-
ject. Secondly and much more importantly, I believe, is beginning
to address in a very practical, hands-on way the needs of at risk
youngsters.

One of the things that has happened because these centers are
connected to each other through an electronic network system that
is easy to use and easy to operate is, first of all, teachers are sup-
porting each other in the kinds of learning that, for example, Dr.
Willis is talking about. They are exchanging information about ef-
fective ways of working with these students, and we know there
are some very effective methods and approaches that can be used.

However, I think equally interesting is the fact that the network
has now become available, is being made available to students in
the classroom so that each week, these youngsters have an opportu-
nity to communicate with youngsters all across the State, to build
an exchange of information, to learn about what is happening in
other schools in other areas, and to literally be connected to worlds
that they were not connected to before.

Now, that is one set of examples.
Mr. OWENS. Let me expand on that and ask the other panelists

to also comment. There are some junior high schools in New York
City whose books are so old that most of the newly emergingthey
are not so newindependent countries of Africa are not in those
geography books because the books are so old. And they are spend-
ing very little money to replace them. A recent grant to help up-
grade the libraries provides very little money.

Should we have investments in new technology before we have
adequate basic things like good libraries and good books? That is
not a trick question; it is a profound question, because many cities
built airports before they had adequate roads. As a result, the
cities progressed, because the airports were really more in tune
with what was needed.

So, it may be that the new technology is more important. If you
have limited resources, you start to back away from looking at new
technology.

1 0 0
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Involved in that, of course, is the fact that I have visited a lot of
schools which have computers. Money was made available several
years ago for computers, and somebody had the contract and sold
them very well to the principals and teachers. A couple years later,
the computers were in the closets and locked up somewhere for
safe keeping, because the few people who knew how to operate
them were not there any more or they had slightly biz ken down
and there was no technician available.

So, all this hardware requires some new ways of looking at
things. They didn't invest in the technicians. The system that made
the hardware available and the person who actually got the con-
tract wasn't required to also provide ongoing technicians to keep it
working.

Let me ask that as a broad question to all of you. How do we
deal with that, and is there a case to be made for pushing on and
saying that technological innovations may do what the old systems
have not done? We say we are only able to reach 20 percent of the
youngsters in the public school system anyhow. Traditionally, the
best we have been able tAN do is reach 20 percent and do a good job
with them. Technology may be a key to reaching some of that
other 80 percent.

So, even if you don't have good textbooks and libraries, it may
not be a bad idea to invest in technology. Let me throw that out to
you.

Ms. WILLIS. I would like to respond to that. I think that we have
to be careful that we do significant things with the technology. I
have visited a lot of Chapter 1 classes where the youngsters are
doing more slowly what I could have done with them in 20 min-
utes, kind of drill and practice activities. Not all the software that
is available, but there is some good software that is available that
doesn't get to those youngsters.

I think technology does some things well, but I think that human
beings well are required to do some things, too. If I had history
textbooks or geography textbooks that didn't deal with new inde-
pendent African nations, you could use the newspaper. You could
use popular magazines.

I have some conflict about updating all the texts, because you
can never keep them updated as the world changes, especially in
that area. But I think teachers should have some responsibility to
keep the knowledge updated, and that is an area where they could
use some assistance in terms of staff training. They may not have
even thought about it.

You are fortunate if you saw any geography being taught at all.
Ms. ROBERTS. I would agree absolutely. It is critical when one

thinks about serving the needs of youngsters that that is where you
start. Whatever the resources are, that is what should be em-
ployed.

I can't tell you how much we emphasize in our report that tech-
nology never replaces teachers. Teachers are absolutely essential to
effective use of any teaching resource in the classroom.

It may be that some of our instructional materials, the most ef-
fective instructional materials, are going to come to us in increas-
ingly different forms. Let me give you an example of the encyclope-
dia. It is extraordinarily expensive to replace encyclopedias in
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schools. Yet, I think most schools continually update those materi-
als when the y can.

It may be far ckaaper and far more efficient to keep those ency-
clopedias on ciisk, and then the upgrade becomes far less expensive
in the future. That is just one example.

The key is what the learning need is. What are the learning
needs of these youngsters? What multiple array of resources ought
to be applied to those needs?

In some districts and in some States, those resources are not
easily acquired because of the regulations that surround the pur-
chase of instructional materials. That is another whole issue, but it
seems to me it is a very critical issue when one thinks about how
materials are increasingly going to be made available to us in a
multitude of formstexts, film, interactive video, just a whole
array of materials.

Mr. OWENS. Dr. Mann, you said that one of the reasons the dis-
enchantment with the inner city schools is setting in is because it
costs more to educate those youngsters. It may cost more, but I
don't think we are spending more at this point. Could you elabo-
rate on that a bit?

On the issue of technology, for instance, you find the schools in
the suburbs have a far greater array consistently from classroom to
classroom and school to school of the new technology being used.
The libraries are like dream libraries compared to the holes that
you find in the inner city that they call libraries. They have media
centers out in the suburbs.

The total overall expenditure per pupil is also higher. Did you
say it is costing more or it would cost more if they were to provide
an adequate education?

Mr. MANN. It is the public's perception that it costs more and
they are getting less. I would argue, obviously, that it is costly the
society a great deal not to have effectively educated all of its chil-
dren,

With respect to technology, there is some data which indicates
that 97 percent of all the elementary schools in the United States
are already using microcomputers for instruction. Ho, over, if you
take a look at the use of those microcomputers, 60 percent of those
being used are for kids who are gifted and talented. That has a lot
to do with who gets access to this new technology, and the gifted
and talented population, technically, is not supposed to exceed per-
haps 10 percent of the population. Yet, they get 60 percent of the
access.

There are here what are called distributional consequences. For
example, half of the homes in this country within two years will
have personal computers. As somebody who cares about education,I think that is a terrific resource. That is a wonderful base on
which to build the work of the public school. Half the homes of
America are going to have personal computers by 1990. Which
half?

It is the kids who most need it who are least likely to get it
unless there is some sort of very thoughtful and comprehensive at-
tention to these issues from the Federal Government.

Mr. OWENS. I suppose there is a role for the Federal Government
in trying to help set some standards and some guidelines and deal
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with this issue of cost-benefit ratios. I scanned your study, but I
haven't read it. Does it address that awesome problem of cost-bene-
fit ratios and how public school systems should deal with it?

Ms. Rom Ts. We don't provide any recommendations. What we
tried to understand was what we understood about cost effective-
ness of educational technology. I have to tell you that it is no sur-
prise that the information is very spotty and not very well docu-
mented.

We have much better information about the cost effectiveness of
educational technology in situations that involve training or educa-
tion in the military. There the data is absolutely compelling.

We have some studies that are beginningDr. Becker's study at
the Center forI can't think of the center's name, but it is the
Johns Hopkins University center. His research right now is, I
think, the most promising research in really giving us a sense of
what the cost effectiveness differences might be with youngsters,
for example, who are receiving instruction with computer resources
and those who are not.

In our report, we basically come down and argue that the tech-
nology is effective. Whether or not it is cost effective will depend
on the way in which resources get allocated. We found it was ex-
traordinarily difficult to get that data, particularly in school dis-
tricts which don't have the resources even to track that data. So, it
is a very complex question.

Mr. OWENS. We might submit a few more written questions to
you. For instance, we funded a center for technology, I think, at
Harvard, and we would be interested in knowing what your study
found with respect to that.

Ms. ROBERTS. Let me just make clear that we did not evaluate
anybody's center, bt.t we learned a great deal from that center.
One of the things tha, I think ought to be credited to that center is
the effort they took t) work from the very beginning with class-
room teachers, to ask the question, what are the targets of difficul-
ty that technology ought to begin to address that we haven't been
able to successfully address in traditional ways?

I think that some of their work there, particularly in mathemat-
ics and science, is very important and will make contributions over
a very long period of time.

Mr. OWENS. Thank you.
Dr. Mayberry, our analogy and parallel with the agricultural ex-

tension and outreach effort is a little different. It doesn't go quite
as far as the Tuskegee model went, and you were actually using it
to teach students, adults and students. We want to aim ours at de-
cision makers, at the boards of education, the parents, the teachers,
the principals, the administrators, and not actually get into the
business of teaching students but, instead, provide a resource to
those people who are decision makers and who are the doers in the
teaching process.

However, there are enough parallels for me to ask this question,
that is, in terms of 1988 and the atmosphere of Tuskegee as a land
grant and, to some degree, a learning grant institution, what kind
of results do your local high schools yield in terms of drop-outs and
in terms of students who go on to college? What are the reading
scores? What is the educational environment like as a result of
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your presence there and the kind of work that Tuskegee has pio-
neered?

Mr. MAYBERRY. Frankly, I cannot say it is different because of
the concept of extension education as I have discussed it, because,
to my knowledge, this really hasn't become involved in the public
schoql system such as I am proposing or envisioning that might
happen in the case of your center. In other words, it has not been
envisioned. The extension approach has not been envisioned in the
public school system, to my knowledge, as the way to go in technol-
ogy transfer.

Mr. OWENS. Yours has been limited to adults? You have actually
taught adult students how to read?

Mr. MAYBERRY. No, it is not limited to adults, but it is limited to
extension clientele which include the only non-adults which are
those in the 4-H programs. The 4-H programs are still concentrat-
ed in the agricultural and homemaking enterprises, not in general
education.

Mr. OWENS. So, it has not been expanded and nobody has caught
the fire of outreach and what outreach can do in other areas?

Mr. MAYBERRY. No, and as I see it, this is a concept which really
needs to be explored and used on at least an experimental and
demonstration level, using the agent. I mentioned the indigenous
leaders. No one, to my knowledge, in the areas where the disadvan-
taged are concentrated has thought of using a teacher from that
particular area or from that clientele, somebody who can be lis-
tened to.

I was interested in this because I thought it was an experimental
approach that should be explored. We haven't done it up until now.

Mr. OWENS. Dr. Willis, you also pointed out that dissemination
has no support, no sponsors. Do you have any suggestions on what
role the Federal Government might play in correcting that?

Ms. Wmus. I was referring to collaboration across those people
who do basic research, the people who do development efforts
which have not been supported much in the last 8 or 10 years
anyway, but they were supported early in the regional laboratories'
history, and the people who support school planning, implementa-
tion, and evaluation called technical assistors. There is no automat-
ic or organized coordination across those three entities.

Those of us who do technical assistance mind the knowledge base
so that we give sound advice, but collaboration doesn't automatical-
ly exist between those three functions in the system.

And no one group of organizations does all three. The closest to
providing the translation and delivering the services came from the
regional educational laboratories except at the current time, they
don't work directly with schools and school districts. They are sup-
posed to work with and through other educational agencies.

So, there just isn't a systematic approach to generating the
knowledge, developing that knowledge so it is usable, and then dis-
seminating that knowledge directly to schools.

Mr. OWENS. Thank you.
Dr. Cooper, we got a written statement from Dr. Marjorie Hoover

of San Francisco State who, like you, implied that as we move for-
ward and have these discussions on what research and develop-
ment can contribute, there are assumptions being made that we
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don't have to discuss reading programs anymore.. I appreciated
your comments. You talked about the basic problem. We still may
have poorly developed textbooks and good hardware but poor soft-
ware, et cetera.

How can we help? How can the Federal Government get in-
volved? Again, should we try to develop standards for judging or
standards for guiding some of this software development, standards
for guiding priorities and emphasis? How can we make sure that
something as basic as reading doesn't get lost; that as they pursue
efforts to improve reading, they are cognIzant of technology and
software research and work them into the program?

Mr. COOPER. I think that is a good question. I think one of the
pitfalls that faces all of us is the fact that we sit here and advocate
for a particular position, and that position might be myopic when
one looks at the overall problem that we are all faced with in
terms of trying to address it.

I, for one, believe that technology, as has been indicated, is only
a tool. When all is said and done, it is what occurs in the class-
room, and it is the multi-institutional responsibilities for effective
schooling that need to exist which I think are of paramount impor-
tance in my eyes.

I think that when we think about change, when we think at out
reading, when we think about technology, we have to think about
all the problems that face us so that we can begin to address those
more coherently and cohesively. I think that some of my own re-
search that I have been involved in when I was at the College
Board and with others in New York State indicated that we have a
very large problem. Most of my work has been with urban school
systems.

Fifty percent of those students are dropping out. Of that fifty
percent that are retained, less than half of them are capable of
reading Dave Anderson with any level of comprehension. Many of
them are unable and have not been given exposure to the kind of
reading experiences that are really focused on what should be the
end result of all instruction, and that is improved thinking and
comprehension by students, not improved regurgitation of informa-
tion, not improved factual recall.

I think that when we begin to address these issues, we need to
look at the multi-institutional responsibilities. We need to look at
how we seek out parents to involve them in the school and not
expect them, through a letter, to involve themselves in the school.

If I may use an anecdote, the best success I have ever had in
terms of working with students was when I as a teacher dealing
with students who had been labeled emotionally disturbed from
HarlemI had my greatest success when I as a teacher went into
the homes after school, not worrying about punching the clock
Dr. Green is trying to get rid of that policy in New York Citybut
actually went into the homes and began to work with the parents
and the students there so that that gap that existed was bridged.

I say that only because I think it is how people process informa-
tion that is a lot more important than how people deal with specif-
ic content or a particular thrust, whether it is technology, whether
it is improved textbooks, whether it is trade books or whatever.
When all is said and done in the area of reading, students are
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going to learn how to read when you give them an opportunity toread.
It is simple. The idea is not mine. It has been stated way beforethis swinging pendulum which has existed which has moved ustoward the area of focusing on improved thinking for students inthe area of reading. I think that is what is critically facing us allhere. I think we need to give more clear review of the kinds of col-laborations that might occur in a school that might really begin tobring the powers that be to fact this very difficult problem.Federal dollars need to be put toward those kinds of collabora-tions. You need to begin to think about how business can be in-volved with schooling, how parents need to be involved with school-ing, how universities and centers need to be involved, and how theycan talk among each other as we attempt to deal with this prob-lem.
Otherwise, what we do is scramble around for Federal dollarswithout an understanding of the overall problem, and that is how

studentsi-teachers;-parents; communities. and businesses begin totalk to each other in addressing the problem that is focused on theneeds of the student and, especially, the needs of that school-de-pendent child.
I care about all kids, but I am more concerned about the childwho depends on schooling for learning. We need to focus in onthose children. The way that we focus in on them is by looking atthe overall problem and not little particular areas that one mightbegin to spend time on. I am not saying each individual area is notimportant. I just think there is a larger problem that we have notbegun to address yet.
Mr. OWENS. Thank you all very much.
I won't have time to listen to the answers to my final question,but I will leave it with you. Why has academia been so silent in theface of this mounting crisis? Over the last eight years, we havespent less and less on research and development for schools. TheFederal Government's role has been diminished. In areas where wehave spent money, it has not been to address the major problem,the problems of inner city youth.
In academia, there is no indication of any loud outcry in terms ofthis just being basically an unprincipled approach. It is a politicalproblem. I submit to you that everything related to education isalways going to be political. Education is too important not to bepolitical.
Our hope is that we can make education less partisan. We under-stand that must be worked through the political mechanisms, buthope that all parties and all persons will a' least come to somebasic agreement that we want to educate all of America's children;that it is in the best interests of the country. Even if the Judeo-Christian tradition won't guide us in that, let's allow our nationalinterests guide us to that conclusion.
Once we reach that conclusion, we must turn it over to the schol-ars and the researchersthe people who know the businesstoreally be able to work without the partisan interference which hasbeen the predominant characteristic for the last eight years. Toomuch partisan interference has lessened the support. On the other
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hand, I think that all of us as political decision-makers must play a
role in lessening that partisan interference.

Certainly, the academic community should have been more out-
spoken and somehow rallied to the defense of those helpless chil-
dren out there for whom, as you have pointed out, the situation
gets worse every day. There is no real significant intervention on
the horizon at this point.

Thank you very much, and I look forward to working with all of
you in the future.

The subcommittee stands adjourned.
[Whereupon, at 12:25 p.m., the subu- .mittee was adjourned, to

reconvene at the call of the Chair.]
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